

Republic of Iraq Ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research University of Kerbala College of Veterinary Medicine Department of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology

Restoring Effect of Squalene Supplements on Rats Treated with Simvastatin

Thesis

Submitted to the Council of the College of Veterinary Medicine, University Of Kerbala in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Master Degree of Science in Veterinary Medicine / Physiology

by

Zainab Amori Oribi

Supervised by Asst. Prof. Dr. Mayada Sahib Hassan Asst. Prof. Dr. Mohammed Jasim Jawad

1445 A.H

2023 A.D

بيب مِراللَهِ الرَّحْمَز الرَّحِب مِر

فَتَعَٰالَى ٱللَّهُ ٱلْمَلِكُ ٱلْحَقُّ وَلَا تَعْجَلْ بِٱلْقُرْءَانِ مِن قَبْلِ أَن يُقْخَانَى ٱللَّهُ ٱلْمَلِكُ ٱلْحَقُّ وَلَا تَعْجَلْ بِٱلْقُرْءَانِ مِن قَبْلِ أَن يُقْضَى إِلَيْكَ وَحْيُهُ وَقُل رَّبِ زِدْنِى عِلْمًا ﴾

(سورة طه - الآية 114)

Supervisor Certificate

We certify that this thesis (Restoring effect of squalene supplements on rats treated with simvastatin) has been prepared by Zainab Amori Oribi under my supervision at the college of Veterinary Medicine, University of Kerbala in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master Degree of Science in Veterinary

Medicine / Physiology

Supervisor

Asst. Prof. Dr. Mayada Sahib Hassan Asst. Prof. Dr. Mohammed Jasim Jawad College of Veterinary Medicine University of Kerbala

The Recommendation of the Department

In the view of the above recommendation, 1 forward this thesis for Scientific discussion by the examining committee

Asst. Prof. Dr. Ihab Gaze/Alshemmari Vice Dean for Postgraduate studies and scientific Affairs College of Veterinary Medicine University of Kerbala

Certification of Linguistic Evaluator

I certify that thesis entitled « Restoring effect of squalene supplements on rats reated with simvastatin » for the student (Zainab Amori Oribi) was linguistically eviewed by me and the necessary correction has been made. Thus, it is linguistically ready for examination

Linguistic Evaluator

Lect. Azhar Mohammed Hussain

Signature,

Committee Certification

This is certify this thesis "Restoring Effect of Squalene Supplements on Rats Treated with Simvastatin" was prepared by (Zainab Amori Oribi), We the members of the examining Committee, certify that after reading and examining the student in its content, it is adequate for the ward for the degree of Master in Veterinary Medicine/

Physiology.

Dr. Ayyed Hameed Hasan College of Veterinary Medicine/University of Kerbala

Nabel

(Chairman)

Prof. Dr. Nabeel Mohammed Naji College of Veterinary Medicine/ University of Kufa (Member)

Dr. Raeed Abdelmahdi Altaee College of Veterinary Medicine/ University of Kerbala (Member)

Asst. Prof. Dr. Mayada Sahib Hassan Dr. Mohammed Jasim Jawad College of Veterinary Medicine/ University of Kerbala (Member & Supervisor)

Approved by the concile of the college of Veterinary Medicine /University Kerbala

Prof.

Dr. Rana Fadhil Mousa Head of Department of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology

IR___

Prof. Dr. Wefak Jbori Al-Bazi The Dean of the College of Veterinary Medicine

Date: /10 / 2023

Declaration

I hereby declare that this thesis is my origin work except for equations and citations which have been fully acknowledged. I also declare that it has not been previously, and is not concurrently, submitted for any other degree at University of Kerbala or other institutions.

Zainab Amori Oribi

/ / 2023

Dedication

To the one who fed me, watered me, and showered me with the abundance of grace, my creator and my beloved

To the one whose birth was a mercy to the worlds, and the ships of salvation, the Messenger of God, Muhammad, and the God of Purity, is my support

To the heart that overwhelmed me with love and tenderness, my father, may God prolong his life, and my late mother

To my support and my strength in life, the companionship of my life, and my path towards the future

My dear husband, may God prolong his life

To the apple of my eye and my open flowers, my children Fatima, Hassan and Yaqin

To my arms, my loved ones, my dear brothers and sisters

To the pure souls and souls that surrounded me and my honorable family

To the one who removed the fog of ignorance from me with the light of his knowledge and illuminated my path with the light of his knowledge from my teachers

The honorable Dr. Mayada Sahib and Professor Dr. Muhammad Jassim

And to everyone who is interested in my success, I dedicate my humble effort

Zainab

Acknowledgments

First of all, I would like to **thank Allah**, for giving me wisdom and bliss Thank you **God** for all the good that has happened in my life.

I would like to thank the Dean of the College of Veterinary Medicine **Prof. Dr. Wefaq Jbori Albazi** and my esteemed professors who preferred of me for their advice.

A special thanks to my supervisor **Asst. Prof. Dr. Mayada Sahib Hassan** for her guidance and advisement through the period of the project countless hours of reflecting and reading. I am forever indebted to **Asst. Prof. Dr. Mohammed Jasim Jawad** for his guidance, and encouragement.

I would like to express my gratitude to the Examining Committee Members; **Prof.**

Dr. Ayyed Hameed Hasan; Prof. Dr. Nabeel Mohammed Naji; and Lect. Dr. Raeed Abdelmahdi Altaee.

I am extremely thankful to **Dr. Rana Fadhil Mousa** Head of Department of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology for providing the necessary facilities throughout the tenure of this work, I will always remain indebt to her. I express my gratitude for teaching and guiding me through this research project.

I extend my sincere thanks **Dr. Eman Jawad Jabber, Dr. Fateh Kadhim** and **Haider AL-Karrawy** /College of Veterinary Medicine in Kerbala for their help.

Finally, special thanks to my family and friends, whose love and support always kept me going, especially at the most difficult times of this journey.

Zainab

Summary

The study was undertaken to investigate how squalene suplement reversed the negative side effects of statins. The experiment was carried at the animal house of Veterinary Medicine / University of Kerbala during the period from (October 2022 to March 2023). Thirty adult male rats aged (2-3 months) weighting 260-300 gm were divided into two group, (experimental one) six rats dosage with normal saline only used as a negative control group and other (24 rats) administrated with cholesterol 1% for 28 days. Then the second group randomly divided to four groups (experimental two). The experiment lasted about during two months, the rats were administration as the following groups: First group: six rats used as a positive control group dosage with normal saline only after giving cholesterol 1% since 28 days, second group: six rats administrated with cholesterol 1% for 28 days then treated with simvastatin 40 mg/kg/BW dosage orally every day for 28 days, third group: six rats administrated with cholesterol 1% for 28 days then treated with squalene 2% orally every day for 28 days, forth group: six rats will have administrated with cholesterol 1% for 28 days then treated with simvastatin 40 mg/kg/BW dosage orally with squalene 2% every day for 28 days.

The cholesterol of the treated animals increased significantly at (p<0.0001) from that of the group that received just cholesterol without any additional treatment (positive control). As indicated, the outcomes significantly increased of creatine kinase (CK), hydrogen peroxide concentrations in simvastatin group while superoxide dismutase (SOD) concentrations significantly decreased in simvastatin group in male rats after four weeks of receiving cholesterol. Furthermore, the concentrations of creatine kinase (CK), hydrogen peroxide were significantly decreased in squalene group and their combination of simvastatin with squalene, while SOD concentration increased significantly.

Histological changes in muscles demonstrate that cholesterol, and simvistatin treated rats showing muscle fibers atrophy, and significant pathological alterations represented in comparing to control group, however after squalene administration with simvistatin treated rats were able minimized or improved the pathological alterations condition of muscle fibers but not fully recovered.

It can be concluded that squalene interferes with testing animals' cholesterol levels. Squalene and simvastatin were found to be more effective together than simvastatin alone, as evidenced by the results showing that dietary supplementation with squalene at 2% level considerably reduced blood level cholesterol in experimental rats simultaneously with lowering creatine kinase. These findings imply that squalene does not interact with simvastatin via triggering feedforward cholesterol synthesis, but rather regulates the process offering a fresh opportunity to reduce myotoxicity.

Table of Contents

No.	Subject	Page.no
	Summary	Ι
	Table of Contents	III
	List of Figures	IV
	List of Tables	VI
	List of abbreviations	VII
	Chapter One/ Introduction	
1.	Introduction	1
	Chapter Two / Review of the related literature	I
2.1.	Hypercholesterolemia	3
2.2.	Statins	6
2.2.1.	various statins	9
2.2.2.	Simvastatin	9
2.2.3.	Mechanism Action of Statins	12
2.2.4.	Adverse Effects of Statins	15
2.2.4.1.	Myopathy	16

2.2.4.2.	Rhabdomyolysis	18
2.2.5.	Monitoring for Muscle Toxicity	18
2.3.	Squalene	19
2.3.1.	Sources of squalene	19
2.3.2	Reduction of Oxidative Stress	20
2.3.3	Therapeutic Uses of Squalene	22
2.3.4	Action of Squalene	25
Chapter Three / Methodology		
3.1.	Equipment and Instruments	27
3.2.	Chemicals	28
3.3.	Animals	29
3.4.	Experimental design	30
3.5.	Ethical approve	32
3.6.	Collection of blood	32
3.7.	Biochemical traits	32
3.7.1.	Calculating the serum cholesterol level (in mg/dl)	32
3.7.2.	Serum Creatine Kinase Estimation	33
3.7.3.	Free radicals of oxygen (oxidants) estimation	33
3.7.4.	Determination of Serum Superoxide Dismutase	34

	Concentration			
3.8.	Sample collection and tissue preparation	34		
3.9	Statistical analysis	35		
	Chapter four / Results and Discussion			
4.1.	Effect of simvastatin, squalene and their combination on	, squalene and their combination on 36		
	serum cholesterol levels in testing male rats			
4.2.	Effect of simvastatin, squalene and their combination on 40			
	serum creatine kinase (CK) levels in testing male rats			
	Effect of simvastatin, squalene and their combination on			
4.3. hydrogen peroxide (free radicals of oxygen) estimation in				
	testing male rats			
	Effect of simvastatin, squalene and their combination on			
4.4. super oxide dismutase (SOD) estimation in testing male		49		
	rats			
4.5.	Histopathological Changes	52		
4.5.1.	Muscls	52		
	Chapter five / Conclusions and Recommendations			
	Conclusions and Recommendations			
5.1	Conclusions	66		
5.2	Recommendation	67		
Chapter six / References		68		
Arabic Abstract				

List of Figures

Figure	Figure Title		
NO.			
2-1	Classification of statins	11	
2-2	Role of statins inhibition cholesterol synthesis	14	
3-1	The experimental design graphically with timing details	31	
4-1	Serum cholesterol level in male rats following four weeks of	of 37	
	receiving simvastatin with or without squalene		
4-2	Serum creatine kinase level in male rats following four weeks	41	
	of receiving simvastatin with or without squalene		
4-3	Serum hydrogen peroxide level in male rats following four	46	
	weeks of receiving simvastatin with or without squalene		
4-4	Serum superoxide dismutase (SOD) level in male rats following	51	
	four weeks of receiving simvastatin with or without squalene		
	Photomicrograph of longitudinal section of skeletal muscle		
4-5	fibers of a control rat showing the normal morphology of	54	
	parallel		
4.5	Photomicrograph of cross section of skeletal muscle fibers of a		
4-6	control rat showing polygonal muscle fibers separated by	55	
	endomysium		
4-7	Photomicrograph for a longitudinal section of skeletal muscle		
	fibers of cholesterol treated rat showing reverse parallel		
4-8	Photomicrograph for cross section of skeletal muscle fibers of	2	
	cholesterol treated rat showing muscle fibers atrophy	56	

4-9	Photomicrograph of longitudinal section of skeletal muscle	57	
	There's of statin treated fat showing significant pathological		
	alterations		
	Photomicrograph of transverse section of skeletal muscle fibers		
	of statin treated rat showing significant pathological alterations		
4-10	represented by sever dilation in perimysium with increased	58	
	collagen strands		
	Photomicrograph for a longitudinal section of skeletal muscle		
4-11	fibers of squalene treated rat showing parallel	59	
	Photomicrograph for cross section of skeletal muscle fibers of		
4-12	squalene treated rat showing moderate increase in size	60	
	Photomicrograph for a longitudinal section of skeletal muscle		
1-13	fibers of statin and squalene treated rat showing reverse	61	
τ-13	histological picture resembling control	01	
	Photomicrograph for a transverse section of skeletal muscle		
4-14	fibers of statin and squalene treated rat showing reverse	62	
	histological picture resembling control, muscle fibers with		
	distinct boundaries and acidophilic sarcoplasm		

List of Tables

No.	Title	
3-1	The equipment and instruments which were used in this study	
3-2	The chemicals were used in this study and their sources	
4-1	Effect of simvastatin, squalene, and their combination on serum cholesterol concentration	
4-2	Effect of simvastatin, squalene, and their combination on serum creatine kinase (CK) levels.	40
4-3	Effect of simvastatin, squalene, and their combination on hydrogen peroxide (free radicals of oxygen).	45
4-4	Effect of simvastatin, squalene and their combination on superoxide dismutase (SOD) estimation.	50

List of abbreviations

Abbreviations	Meaning
АМРК	activated protein kinase
ATP	Adenosine Triphosphate
CHD	coronary heart disease
СК	creatine kinase
СоА	acetyl-coenzyme A
CRD	Chronic Rnal Disorder
CVD	cardiovascular disease
СҮР	cytochrome P3A450
DMD	Duchenne muscular dystrophy
FDPS	farnesyl diphosphate synthase
FPP	farnesyl pyrophosphate
FTase	Farnesyltransferase
GATM	glycine amidinotransferase
GGPP	geranylgeranyl pyrophosphate
GGTase	geranylgeranyl transferases

GPX4	Glutathione peroxidase 4
H&E	Hematoxylin and Eosin stain
HDL	High density lipoprotein
HMG-CoA	3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A
IPP	isopentenyl pyrophosphate
LDL	LOW density lipoprotein
mg/dl	Milligrams per deciliter
mg/kg	Milligrams kilogram
mol H2O2Eq/L	micromolar hydrogen peroxide equivalent per liter
µg/g	Microgram gram
MVA	Metabolic pathways of mevalonate
NADPH	Nicotinamide Adenine Dinuc
PVD	peripheral vascular disease
Q10	Ubiquinone
ROS	reactive oxygen species
SAMS	Statin Associated Muscle Symptoms

SOD	Superoxide dismutase
SQ	Squalene
STAT3	Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 3
TOS	Total oxidant status
VLDL	Very low density lipoprotein
VOO	virgin olive oil

Chapter One: Introduction

1. Introduction

Hypercholesterolemia is the most common cause of increased atherogenic risk, and both genetic disorders and a diet high in saturated fat and cholesterol contribute to our population's and many other developed countries' elevated levels, which are well-known risk factors for cardiovascular diseases (Reddy *et al.*, 2006; Vijayan *et al.*, 2018; Belete *et al.*, 2023). Cholesterol is synthesized from acetylcoenzyme A (CoA) via more than 30 enzymatic reactions, making this pathway time- and energy-consuming (Abdullah *et al.*, 2018).

Statins are fungal-derived molecules that became powerful cholesterollowering medications by inhibiting the 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A (HMG-CoA) reductase enzyme, a key step in the sterol biosynthetic pathway (Sirtori, 2014). Statin, a hypercholesterolemia treatment, is used by approximately 200 million people worldwide (Peyrel *et al.*, 2023). Some adverse muscle issues include muscle spasms, myalgia, a lack of strength, immune-mediated necrotizing myopathy, and, less commonly, rhabdomyolysis associated with utilizing statins. (Rosenson *et al.*, 2014; Mendes *et al.*, 2014; Stroes *et al.*, 2015), simvastatin being the most commonly implicated (Iatan *et al.*, 2023). Neuromuscular side effects make up about two thirds of all statin-related adverse events. Additionally, they can cause peripheral neuropathy or reveal an existing neuromuscular junction dysfunction (Mollazadeh *et al.*, 2021; Attardo *et al.*, 2022; Jawad *et al.*, 2022).

The phenomenon of 'statin intolerance' and the associated cessation of therapy (or reduction in dose) is related with intension risk of myocardial infarction and coronary heart disease and a combined concequence of myocardial infarction, stroke, or death (Orringer *et al.*, 2022). As a result, it's mandatory that practitioners have clear guidelines for handling muscle complaints in people on statin therapy. Among the key regulators of cellular metabolism produced by the mevalonate pathway (MVA) include lipoproteins, dolichol, ubiquinone, squalene, or cholesterol derived compounds which inhibited by statins (Jawad et al., 2022). Squalene (SQ) is a metabolite involved in the biosynthesis of cholesterol that is oxidized by monooxygenase in the early stages of metabolism. Squalene has a lot of interesting activities, including antioxidant and antitumor effects (Katdare et al., 1997; Owen et al., 2004; Martín-Peláez et al., 2013; Guasch-Ferré and Willett 2021; Sánchez-Quesada et al., 2022), lowering the serum cholesterol level (Trichopoulou et al., 2000; Aguilera et al., 2005) as well as having cardioprotective properties (Ward et al., 2019), Squalene is the primary triterpene hydrocarbon found in virgin olive oil (Lou-Bonafonte et al., 2018). In comparison to other vegetable fats, virgin olive oil (VOO) contains the most SQ (Newmark, 1999; Gaforio et al., 2019; Gutiérrez-Luna et al., 2022). However, cholesterol accumulation severely inhibits its monooxygenase activity (Yoshioka et al., 2020). In order to treat hypercholesterolemia, targeting this biochemical process with SQ offers a promising therapeutic approach that can be used in combination with statins treatment.

Aim of the Study

The present study conducted to observe effect of squalene supplements on rats treated with simvastatin to avoid side effect of statin via performing the following objectives:

- 1-Serum cholesterol concentration.
- 2- Serum creatine kinase (CK) estimation.
- 4- Determination of serum free oxygen radicals (oxidants).
- 5- Determination of serum superoxide dismutase (SOD) concentration.
- 6- Histopathological changes of muscles.

Chapter Two: Review of the Related Literature

2. Review of the Related Literature

2.1. Hypercholesterolemia

Hypercholesterolemia is the medical term for elevated levels of cholesterol (Johansen *et al.*, 2021). Hyperlipoproteinemia represents a widespread health problem in the global population: indeed, levels of lipoproteins (Lp) >50 mg/dL have been found in 10–30% of the world population, with an estimated 1.43 billion people affected in the world (Tsimikas *et al.*, 2018). Lipids are macromolecules that serve as energy storage units, participants in intracellular signaling cascades, and critical elements of cell membranes. Cholesterol, sphingolipids, and glycerophospholipids are the three main lipid types present in membranes (Guerra and Issinger, 2020). Forty–ninety percent of the total cholesterol is found in the plasma membrane (Litvinov *et al.*, 2018). A crucial part of the plasma membrane of mammalian cells is cholesterol. Numerous cellular processes, including as cell signaling, as well as cell survival, development, and proliferation, depend on it (Rosenhouse-Dantsker *et al.*, 2022).

High blood cholesterol levels are referred as hypercholesterolemia. It is a combination of hyperlipoproteinemia and hyperlipidemia. A sterol, or type of a lipid, is cholesterol. All animal cells produce it because it belongs to one of the three main classes of lipids that are used to build membranes in animal cells. It is also a precursor to bile acid, vitamin D, and all steroid hormones. The bloodstream carries cholesterol around with it. It is a chemical that is necessary for the human body (Vijayan *et al.*, 2018).

Cholesterol is transported in the blood plasma by protein particles called lipoproteins because it is insoluble in water. Very low density lipoprotein (VLDL), Intermediate density lipoprotein (IDL), Low density lipoprotein (LDL), and High density lipoprotein are the different types of lipoprotein based on their density. Although all lipoproteins include cholesterol, but increasing levels of non-HDL lipoprotein, especially LDL-cholesterol, are linked to a higher risk of atherosclerosis and coronary heart disease (Kamstrup, 2021; Korneva *et al.*, 2021; Kosmas *et al.*, 2023). Higher HDL cholesterol levels, on the other hand, are protective. An elevated lipoproteins level is a strong, causal, and independent risk factor for CVD through multiple pathogenetic mechanisms: proatherogenic, prothrombotic, and proinflammatory (Enas *et al.*, 2019).

Experimental evidence from in vitro studies and animal models shows lipoproteins promotion of atherosclerotic plaque formation through various mechanisms, such as smooth muscle cell proliferation, foam cells formation, and increased expression of IL-8, a key mediator of plaque formation, from inflammatory cells (Boffa *et al.*, 2004; Deb and Caplice, 2004), lipoproteins can interact with the major components of the extracellular matrix (fibrin, fibronectin, proteoglycans, tretranectin, and beta2-glycoprotein) (Kapetanopoulos *et al.*, 2002). The binding of lipoproteins to fibrin has been proposed as the mechanism that allows for the delivering of cholesterol to sites of injury, where it is involved in the repairing of the vascular wall. It has also been observed that lipoproteins are able to bind oxidized phospholipids in plasma by forming covalent bonds. Levels of lipoproteins and oxidized phospholipids in plasma predicted the risk of the incidence of CVD (Boffa *et al.*, 2019).

Increased levels of LDL and non-HDL cholesterol in the blood can result from poor diet (Herfel, 2022), inherited (genetic) diseases associated with obesity (Gomes *et al.*, 2023), or other diseases like diabetes or an underactive thyroid. Reducing dietary intake is advised to lower overall (Biondi *et al.*, 2019).

Genetic and observational evidence support a causal role of lipoprotein in the development of CVD, peripheral arterial disease and heart failure (Arathimos *et al.*, 2019). Hyperlipoproteinemia represents a widespread health problem in the global population (Vinci *et al.*, 2023). The main factor increasing atherogenic risk is hypercholesterolemia, and the raised levels of both our population and many other affluent nations worldwide are a result of both inherited disorders and diets high in saturated fat and cholesterol. Drugs that lower cholesterol levels were developed as a result of the identification of hypercholesterolemia as some risk factors (Chang *et al.*, 2023).

Hypercholesterolemia is the primary cause of atherosclerosis and conditions linked to atherosclerosis like coronary heart disease, ischemic cerebrovascular disease, and peripheral vascular disease (Roeters van Lennep et al., 2023). Atherosclerosis is the accumulation of fats, cholesterol, and other substances in and around the artery walls, which increases the risk of cardiovascular disease (Istvan, 2002 and Wu et al., 2022). Although the correlation between cholesterol, food, and coronary heart disease (CHD) was identified almost 50 years ago (Ding et al., 2022), substantial epidemiological research and preclinical trials were needed to demonstrate that decreasing cholesterol was safe and decreased CHD death (Yusuf et al., 2001). The primary cause of death is cardiovascular disease (CVD), this could be brought on by a poor lifestyle, inherited traits (Reves-Soffer 2022), (Bhotla al., both al., 2023). et or et

2.2. Statins

Statins or 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A (HMG CoA) inhibitors belong to the class of lipid-lowering agents (Ramkumar *et al.*, 2016). HMG-CoA reductase is a rate-limiting enzyme that catalyzes an early mevalonate pathway reaction. Inhibiting HMG-CoA reductase lowers cellular cholesterol synthesis while also inhibiting the formation of other compounds produced via the same pathway. Coenzyme Q10, heme-A, and isoprenoids are a few of the additional products (Golomb and Evans, 2008 and Pinal-Fernandez *et al.*, 2018). Statins are used widely for the treatment of hypercholesterolemia. They lower LDL levels more than other cholesterol-lowering medications because they competitively inhibit HMG-CoA reductase. Angiographic investigations have shown that these chemicals slow the advancement of atherosclerosis and may even promote its regression (Tarsitano *et al.*, 2022).

Many clinical investigations found that these effects resulted in considerable decreases in cardiovascular morbidity and mortality (Vaughan *et al.*, 2000). Statins affect a number of processes, including the accumulation of esterified cholesterol in macrophages, the elevated level of endothelial NO synthetase, the reduction of inflammation, the improved stability of atherosclerotic plaques, the reactivation of platelet activity, and the coagulation process (Cimmino *et al.*, 2023). The beneficial properties of HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors are typically attributed to their ability to decrease endogenous cholesterol production by competingly blocking the main enzyme involved (Hunninghake, 1992). Considering mevalonate, the product of the HMG CoA reductase process, is the precursor for not just cholesterol but also many

other non-steroidal isoprenoidic substances, inhibiting this essential enzyme may have pleiotropic effects (Bezaire, 2023).

They are classified into two types: those that involve lipids directly and those that involve intracellular signaling pathway. The first group includes: reduction of cholesterol production, increased absorption and breakdown of low density lipoproteins (LDL), inhibition of lipoprotein synthesis, inhibition of LDL oxidation, and inhibition of scavenger receptor expression. Patients with dyslipidemia and even those with coronary artery disease, diabetes mellitus, stroke, blood hypertension, and chronic kidney disease with or without dyslipidemia are routinely recommended statins. Statins provide benefits that go beyond just lowering cholesterol levels, or "pleiotropic effects," such as anti-inflammatory, antioxidant, anti-proliferative, antiapoptotic, cell cycle regulating, and immunomodulatory actions (Mohammadkhani et al., 2019). Statins are fungus-derived compounds that were developed into effective cholesterol-lowering drugs by blocking the hydroxymethylglutarylcoA (HMG-CoA) reductase enzyme, a critical step in the sterol biosynthesis process (Sirtori, 2014). Statins may be categorized into two groups: lipophilic and hydrophilic, both of which exhibit "pleiotropic effects" (Oesterle and Liao, 2019). Lovastatin, Simvastatin, Fluvastatin, Atorvastatin, and Pitavastatin are examples of lipophilic statins that passively diffuse across cell membranes and are not particularly selective for hepatic tissues (Climent et al., 2021).

Rosuvastatin and pravastatin, two hydrophilic statins, need active carriermediated transport since they cannot penetrate cell membranes. For hepatic tissues, they are more selective (Oesterle and Liao, 2019). The production of isopentenylpyrophosphate, dimethylallylpyrophosphate, geranyl-pyrophosphate, and

7

farnesylpyrophosphate, among other isoprenoid intermediates, may also be inhibited by statins. Isoprenoids are key players in membrane attachment signaling molecules and post-translational modifications (Perez-Matos *et al.*, 2017). It has been observed that some patients have had neuromuscular symptoms after the use of statins, which has been cited as one of the major reasons for stopping the use of statins and may, in turn, increase the risk of cardiovascular events (Alonso *et al.*, 2019). Five- ten percent of people on statins have negative effects on their skeletal muscles (Pohjola-Sintonen and Julkunen, 2014).

Additionally, the use of statins lowers the production of isoprenoids such geranylgeranyl pyrophosphate and farnesyl pyrophosphate, which in turn lowers Rhoassociated protein kinase (Hussien *et al.*, 2021). Statins' pleiotropic actions, which include immunological regulation, endothelial cell protection, and cardioprotection, are caused by the inhibition of protein prenylation (Al-Kuraishy *et al.*, 2020 and Hussien *et al.*, 2021). Similar to this, protein prenylation inhibition is associated with the emergence of negative consequences such myalgia, neuropathy, and hyperglycemia (Al-Kuraishy *et al.*, 2019). Effects Drug Pharmacodynamics Food may increase a drug's bioavailability by altering how it is absorbed, metabolized, or excreted. Known medication interactions with nutrients that turnover may eliminate this might result in overgrowth, unsuccessful treatment, this causes it to be tall. This results in either treatment failure or greater availability, which raises the possibility of budget drug swaps (Bloland *et al.*, 2003).

It could result in poisoning. The most popular and effective medications for treating hypercholesterolemia and managing people at higher risk for cardiovascular disease are statins (Schachter, 2005). At the first stage of cholesterol production,

statins function as the competitive inhibitors of 3-hydroxy-3methylglutarylcoenzyme A (HMG-CoA) reductase, preventing the conversion of HMG-CoA to mevalonate (Stancu and Sima, 2001; Goldstein and Brown, 2015). In individuals with and without diabetes who have proteinuria, PLANET I and II renal effects of atorvastatin and rosuvastatin (Waters, 2000). Although statins have a wellknown positive impact, it is important to be aware of their adverse effects, which may range from mild and asymptomatic to severe and life-threatening, particularly for the function of the liver and kidneys (Behling *et al.*, 2017).

2.2.1. Various Statins

Statins come in two varieties: synthetic including atorvastatin, fluvastatin, cerivastatin, and rosuvastatin and natural lovastatin, mevastatin, etc. (Kadhim *et al.*, 2020 and Al-Rubiay *et al.*, 2021). As semisynthetic statins, simvastatin and pravastatin are examples of statins generated via fermentation (Al-Kuraishy *et al.*, 2018). Additionally, statins are divided into lipid-soluble (such as atorvastatin) and water-soluble (such as rosuvastatin) categories based on their lipophilicity (Al-Kuraishy and Al-Gareeb, 2019 and Al-Kuraishy *et al.*, 2021).

2.2.2. Simvastatin

Although all statins work in the same way, they are classified into two types based on their origin: fungus-derived lovastatin, simvastatin, mevastatin, and pravastatin, and synthetic atorvastatin, cerivastatin, fluvastatin, pitavastatin, and rosuvastatin. Statins are hepatoselective, meaning that the liver absorbs the majority of the statins ingested from the gastrointestinal system. The remaining molecules bind to plasma proteins with great affinity, resulting in systemic exposure to free drug (Bond *et al.*, 2022).

Simvastatin and atorvastatin can decrease LDL in those with homozygous familial hypercholesterolemia who lack functioning LDL receptors (Newman *et al.*, 1997). Simvastatin, pravastatin, and lovastatin come from the fermentation of fungi (Subhan *et al.*, 2016).

According to (Knoblauch *et al.*, 2013) study, simvastatin was given to mdx mice at low to moderate human equivalent dosages, and the results showed both short- and long-term improvements in total left ventricular function. Simvastatin's key advantages are the avoidance of cardiac fibrosis, prolonged improvement in diastolic function, and enhanced heart rate variability as a result of increased parasympathetic activity (Fontana, 2018).

Statins are categorised according to their improved potency and efficacy in decreasing plasma LDL cholesterol concentrations, as well as their physicochemical features. The classification of statins based on these two characteristics (Hussain *et al.*, 2023). The first generation of statins hit the market in the late 1980s and early 1990s (Egom and Hafeez, 2016 and Azemawah *et al.*, 2019). This statin generation includes pravastatin, lovastatin, and fluvastatin, and it has the lowest potency (Egom and Hafeez, 2016).

The second generation of statins includes simvastatin and atorvastatin, which are the best-selling statins on the market. Second-generation statins were more effective than first-generation statins, with daily doses of only 10 mg atorvastatin and 20 mg simvastatin causing greater than a 30% reduction in LDL compared to firstgeneration statins' 20-40 mg daily doses (Azemawah *et al.*, 2019 and Climent *et al.*, 2021). The third generation is referred to as "super statins," because it has the maximum potency and efficacy. These third-generation statins are used in high-risk patients who are more prone to develop statin intolerance than previous statins on the market (Egom and Hafeez, 2016), as showen in figure (2-1).



Figure (2-1): Classification of statins (Hussain et al., 2023)

Statins can also be classed based on their physicochemical characteristics, such as hydrophilic or lipophilic, which refer to their capacity to dissolve in water or a lipid-containing solution. Lipophilicity and hydrophilicity can coexist. The absorption and excretion of a medication are eventually determined. In this regard, absorption is faster with Lipophilic medicines are easier to excrete in the kidney than hydrophilic statins (Climent et al., 2021). The hydrophilic or Statins' lipophilic nature influences their entry into cells and transportation throughout the body. The majority of statins on the market today are lipophilic, with a few exceptions. Rosuvastatin and pravastatin are the only hydrophilic statins. Lipophilic stating can easily pass through and enter cell membranes, interacting with the acyl chains that surround them (Climent *et al.*, 2021 and Ramkumar *et al.*, 2016). Hydrophilic statins, on the other hand, remain bound to the polar surface of the cellular membrane. Protein transporters are normally required to enter the cell in order to inhibit HMG-CoA reductase (Climent et al., 2021). Lipophilic statins are associated with more extrahepatic manifestations, such as a higher incidence of statin-related muscle complaints, since they can go deeper into the membranes (Climent et al., 2021). Hydrophilic statins, on the other hand, are likely to have less muscle penetration and so pose a lesser risk. Still, an ongoing cohort research revealed that hydrophilic statins were not tolerated better (Althanoon *et al.*, 2020) and Climent *et al.*, 2021). Lipophilic statins have been theorized to have a higher risk of neurocognitive effects due to their enhanced capacity to pass the blood-brain barrier (BBB), (Climent *et al.*, 2021).

Simvastatin's clinical effects which reduced LDL by 35% compared to pravastatin's 28% reduction were substantially more pronounced (Stein *et al.*, 1998).

Chronic simvastatin administration in rabbits causes membrane hyperexcitability, which has previously been reported in muscle myopathies associated with reduced chloride conductance, impaired Cl^- ion channel function can affect membrane depolarization and change the resting membrane potential. (Sirvent *et al.*, 2008 and Tomaszewski *et al.*, 2011).

Statin-induced myopathy is more likely to occur at larger doses or with more powerful statins. A recent study looked at the incidence of statin-induced myopathy in patients and found that simvastatin had the greatest incidence while fluvastatin and rosuvastatin had the lowest (Egom and Hafeez, 2016).

2.2.3. Mechanism Action of Statins

The enzyme HMG-CoA reductase, which catalyzes the rate-limiting step in cholesterol production, is competitively inhibited by statins. The mevalonate pathway is a critical metabolic pathway for supplying bioactive chemicals to cells, which is critical for cellular activities (Buhaescu and Izzedine, 2007). Cholesterol is synthesized in the cytoplasm and endoplasmic reticulum membranes of all human organs, particularly the liver, intestine, adrenal cortex, and reproductive tissue (Egom and Hafeez, 2016), as showen in figure (2-2).

Statins inhibit HMG-CoA reductase by a catalytic mechanism (Buhaescu and Izzedine, 2007). Statins will occupy the catalytic part of the enzyme HMG-CoA

13

reductase, which is ordinarily specifically bound to the substrate HMG-CoA, preventing the substrate from accessing the enzyme's active site (Istvan, 2002). As decreasing cholesterol levels is the primary therapeutic aim behind statin administration, decreased production of other downstream products is also observed (Pinal-Fernandez *et al.*, 2018). Statins activate the formation of microsomal HMG-CoA reductase and cell surface low-density lipoprotein (LDL) receptors, leading to an increased clearing of LDL from the bloodstream, expressed in lowered blood LDL levels ranging from 20-55% (Pinal-Fernandez *et al.*, 2018).

Although continuing cholesterol synthesis in human tissues, the liver creates around 70% of total body cholesterol. Blood cholesterol levels will start to decrease once the liver stops producing (Go *et al.*, 2013 and Egom and Hafeez, 2016). Following the formation of mevalonate, a number of events ensue that are catalyzed by many other enzymes, and the end products of these reactions include cholesterol, amongst many others. Cholesterol also aids in the creation of steroids, vitamin D, and bile salts, which are all required for regular body activities (Noh *et al.*, 2022).



(Figure 2-2): Role of statins inhibition cholesterol synthesis (Hussain et al., 2023)
2.2.4. Adverse Effects of Statin

The adverse effect of statins varies based on both the dose and the type of statin used. Lipophilic statins have a greater ability to infiltrate membranes and have been related to statin-induced myopathies in addition to neurocognitive effects by considerably crossing the blood-brain barrier (Hussain *et al.*, 2023).

The risk of myopathy/rhabdomyolysis varies between statins due to varying pharmacokinetic profiles (Maji *et al.*, 2013). Muscle and liver damage are the most significant negative effects. All statins have a 1% incidence of transaminase elevations more than 3-fold, and this incidence is dosage dependent (Shepherd *et al.*, 1995; Sacks *et al.*, 1996; Downs *et al.*, 1998). Transaminase levels typically recover to baseline in two to three months after this occurs, therefore the medication should be stopped (Bradford *et al.*, 1991).

Myopathy, or muscle pain or weakening linked with creatine kinase (CK) levels more than 10 times the upper limit of normal, is the main side effect of statins (Sewright et al., 2007). Fever and malaise are possible symptoms, and cases have been linked to increased serum statin medication levels. If myopathy is not identified and the medication is used, rhabdomyolysis and severe renal failure may occur 1990). After confirmed (Pierce et al., instances of significant myopathy/rhabdomyolysis, the first statin, cerivastatin, was taken off the market in 2001 (McKenney 2006). al.. et

According to Jacobson, (2008), asymptomatic elevations of liver enzymes and musculoskeletal problems such myalgia, myopathy, and rhabdomyolysis were the

most significant side effects linked to statins, by using it, 5% of patients developed myalgia, 0.1% to 0.2% developed myopathy, and 0.01% developed rhabdomyolysis.

Statins have transformed the treatment of people who are at high risk of cardiovascular disease. The decision to utilize statins in patients with a history of cardiovascular disease is significantly more straightforward than the decision to give statins to high-risk individuals. Because of the pleiotropic nature of statin medications, the use of a statin in those with a history of cardiovascular disease may prevent the development of other disorders. However, statin therapy for high-risk individuals, such as those with other conditions such as immunosuppression, autoimmune diseases, and so on, must be much more carefully considered. In patients with such situations, statins' unfavorable profile may cause more harm than good (Figorilli *et al.*, 2023).

Because of the profile of adverse effects, healthcare practitioners must do a harm vs benefit analysis to determine whether statin medication should be delivered (Hussain *et al.*, 2023).

According to observational studies, myalgia, tiredness, and more severe muscle complaints with significant CK increases affect between 10 and 15 percent of statin users (Abd and Jacobson, 2011). Muscle disease and statins due to their recognized negative effects, statins are often avoided by people with muscle disease (Attardo *et al.*, 2022).

2.2.4.1. Myopathy

A generalized muscle disease known as myopathy or myositis discomfort associated with an increase in plasma creatine kinase (CK) concentration that is 10 times higher than the upper maximum of normal (Hamilton-Craig, 2001). Pain,

discomfort, weakness brought on by intense pain, and mobility restrictions are typically present. It is typically characterized by the presence of pain, soreness, weakness brought on by intense pain, and mobility restriction (Ruscica *et al.*, 2022). The development of myopathic symptoms in patients with normal CK levels has also been linked to statin therapy, proving that CK testing alone is insufficient to predict statin-associated myopathy (Mohaupt *et al.*, 2009).

In the absence of high CK levels, statin-taking patients' discomfort may potentially result from the structural breakdown of muscle fibers (Egom and Hafeez, 2016). Although myopathy is a class effect of statins, each statin has a different chance of causing it. The use of synthetic, powerful, and more lipophilic statins has generally been associated with a greater reporting of these muscle side effects. Although myopathy is a class effect of statins, each statin has a different chance of causing it. The use of synthetic, powerful, and more lipophilic statins has generally been associated with a greater reporting of these muscle side effects. Although myopathy is a class effect of statins, each statin has a different chance of causing it. The use of synthetic, powerful, and more lipophilic statins has generally been associated with a greater reporting of these muscle side effects (Abd and Jacobson, 2011).

The manifestation of statin-induced myopathy varies from patient to patient, which could be attributable to a variety of variables. Advanced age, female gender, Asian ancestry, and diabetes are the most major risk factors for statin-induced myopathies. Excessive physical activity, muscle, liver, or chronic renal disease, medications that change statin plasma levels hypothyroidism that is uncontrolled, abdominal obesity, metabolic syndrome, and vitamin D insufficiency (Sewright *et al.*, 2007 and Bagley *et al.*, 2007). Each risk factor enhances the vulnerability to statin- induced bad effects by decreasing the individual's immunological response, making the individual more susceptible to unfavorable effects (Marx *et al.*, 2023).

2.2.4.2. Rhabdomyolysis

Rhabdomyolysis is one of the primary side effects of statins, particularly when used alongside fibrate lipid-lowering medications (Michaeli *et al.*, 2023). Myoglobinemia, myoglobinuria, and myoglobin-induced acute renal failure (oliguria, elevated plasma creatinine, potassium, and phosphorus) are symptoms of rhabdomyolysis. There is also a notable 50-fold rise in CK activity (Beltowski *et al.*, 2009). Patients receiving the statins atorvastatin, simvastatin, and lovastatin reported greater rates of rhabdomyolysis. In the more extreme cases, myopathy can take the form of rhabdomyolysis, a condition in which patients have CK levels > 10,000 IU/L (Golomb and Evans, 2008; Azemawah *et al.*, 2019). Rhabdomyolysis is a pathological syndrome in which muscle degeneration occurs and the circulatory system becomes infested with intracellular species such as myoglobin (Sewright *et al.*, 2007). This was brought on by a greater rate of statin metabolism by cytochrome P3A450 (CYP) isoenzymes in the liver (Banach *et al.*, 2015).

2.2.5. Monitoring for Muscle Toxicity

The measurement of CK at baseline might be helpful. All statins, small, clinically inconsequential elevations in transaminases and CK are frequently noticed (Illingworth and Tobert, 1994). Regular CK follow-up tests are typically not advised because severe myopathy typically develops quickly and is not preceded by long-term CK increases (Newman *et al.*, 2019). Patients should be advised to call their doctor if

they develop acute malaise, flu-like symptoms, or muscle discomfort or weakness. If this happens, statin therapy should be stopped and the CK level as soon as possible should be checked. After the CK level returns to normal, many specialists would suggest resuming treatment with a new statin, starting with a low dose and closely watching for symptoms and high CK (Bolster *et al.*, 2023).

2.3. Squalene

2.3.1. Squalene Synthesis

Squalene is a triterpene with the formula C30H50, an intermediate for the biosynthesis of phytosterol or cholesterol in plants/animals and humans, widespread in animal and vegetal kingdom. Scientists have discovered that, at the moment life appeared on Earth, microorganisms, and later in Precambrian the cells' membrane of higher organisms, contained, in a great proportion, squalene, a substance likely to be essential to their survival in that hostile environment free of oxygen (Terletskaya *et al.*, 2023).

In human body squalene is synthesized by the liver and is secreted in large quantities by the sebaceous glands. It is transported in the blood by the small and very small density lipoproteins. It is interesting to notice that squalene represents 12% of the lipids secreted by the sebaceous glands and it is not transformed in cholesterol (Li *et al.*, 2023).

The highest squalene concentrations in human is met in skin lipids, about $500 \mu g/g$, and in the adipose tissue, $300 \mu g/g$ while in organs where the active

biosynthesis takes place, the concentration is much smaller, as in liver $75 \,\mu\text{g/g}$ or small intestine $42 \,\mu\text{g/g}$ (Kumar *et al.*, 2023).

Squalene was discovered in 1906 by the Japanese Researcher Dr. Mitsumaru Tsujimoto, an expert in oils and fats at Tokyo Industrial Testing Station. He separated the unsaponifiable fraction from the shark liver oil "kuroko-zame" and discovered the existence of a highly unsaturated hydrocarbon. Ten years later, Tsujimoto succeeded to obtain by fractional vacuum of the liver oil from two deep-sea shark species an unsaturated hydrocarbon, which he named "squalene" (Gohil *et al.*, 2019).

Squalene is a bioactive substance, which is mostly present in shark oils and olive oils. Due to its abundance, this substance is a perfect research subject for understanding its positive impacts on the human body (Klopčič *et al.*, 2023). In both plants and animals, it acts as an intermediary in the manufacture of phytosterol or cholesterol. Squalene content in humans is highest in newborns and starts to significantly decline between the ages of 30 and 40 (Popa *et al.*, 2015). In human liver and skin are most of the squalene is made. Low density lipoproteins (LDL) are then responsible for carrying it through the blood, and finally secreted by the sebaceous glands in large quantities (Reddy and Couvreur, 2009).

2.3.2. Reduction of Oxidative Stress

Squalene synthase plays an important role in the cholesterol biosynthesis pathway as it is responsible for the flow of metabolites into either the sterol or the non-sterol branches of the pathway. The synthesis of squalene and its release in the endoplasmic reticulum protects the cell against lipid peroxidation, resulting in cell survival (Picón and Skouta, 2023). Squalene has emerged as a promising therapeutic target for various diseases, including cancers, owing to its pivotal role in the mevalonate pathway and the antioxidant properties of squalene (Picón and Skouta, 2023).

In addition, variants of the squalene synthase gene appear to modulate plasma cholesterol levels in human populations and therefore may be linked to cardiovascular disease (Do *et al.*, 2009).

Squalene is not very susceptible to peroxidation and appears to function in the skin as a quencher of singlet oxygen, protecting human skin surface from lipid peroxidation due to exposure to UV and other sources of ionizing radiation. Supplementation of squalene to mice has resulted in marked increases in cellular and non-specific immune functions in a dose-dependent manner. Squalene may also act as a "sink" for highly lipophilic xenobiotics. Since it is a nonpolar substance, it has a higher affinity for un-ionized drugs. In animals, supplementation of the diet with squalene can reduce cholesterol and triglyceride levels. In humans, squalene might be a useful addition to potentiate the effects of some cholesterol-lowering drugs. The primary therapeutic use of squalene currently is as an adjunctive therapy in a variety of cancers (Kelly, 1999).

Conforti *et al.* (2005) reported an antioxidant effect of squalene in a model of lipid peroxidation of liposomes; the IC50 value for squalene was 0.023 mg/mL. An ethyl acetate extract of Amaranthus caudatus examined using the same method was 20-fold less active. The regeneration of a-tocopherol by squalene in photo-oxidation studies was suggested by Psomiadou and Tsimidou, (2002). This is in line with the hypothesis of Kohno *et al.* (1995).

Squalene showed slight antioxidant activity when assayed by the crocin bleaching method (Finotti *et al.*, 2000). In the same study, squalene demonstrated a

synergistic effect with a-tocopherol and bsitosterol. The authors suggested that squalene could act as a competitive compound in the crocin bleaching reaction, thereby reducing the rate of oxidation. Results of Dessi *et al.* (2002), showed that during temperature-dependent autoxidation and UVA-mediated oxidation, squalene acts mainly as a peroxyl radical scavenger (Seçmeler and Galanakis, 2019). Squalene has been reported to have beneficial health effects due to its antioxidant (Amarowicz, 2009), and anti-inflammatory properties (Martirosyan *et al.*, 2022 and Mirmiranpour *et al.*, 2022).

2.3.3. Therapeutic Uses of Squalene

The name came from the denomination of the sharks' family: Squalidae (Popa *et al.*, 2015). The primary triterpene hydrocarbon found in VOO is squalene (SQ). Compared to other vegetable fats, VOO is the source of SQ that is most abundant (Newmark, 1999). Squalene is known to have several intriguing properties, including antioxidant and anticancer actions (Owen *et al.*, 2004).

Producers of squalene Sharks are now recognized as one of the main sources of squalene (Randhir *et al.*, 2020 and Czaplicki *et al.*, 2012). Shark hunting has expanded quickly due to the high squalene content. As of now point being, with 90% use, the cosmetic business leads all other industries in squalene utilization. Sharks are in danger of becoming extinct because 2.7 million shark livers must be harvested each year to satisfy the squalene demands of the beauty business. Additionally, when chemical pollutants and marine pollution increase, so does the quality of shark squalene (Patel *et al.*, 2020 and Bagul, and Annapure, 2020). It is a difficulty for long-term manufacturing when squalene quality and quantity are so unpredictable.

Researchers have thought about finding alternate sustainable sources for the manufacture of squalene, nevertheless, owing to the unpleasant smell of squalene generated by sharks (Song *et al.*, 2010 and Yin *et al.*, 2018). Numerous plants, including rice bran, amaranth, wheat germ, and olive oil, have been shown to be capable of producing squalene by researchers (Spanova and Daum 2011; Czaplicki *et al.*, 2012; Rosales-Garcia *et al.*, 2017; Xie *et al.*, 2017). These plants are regarded as effective substitutes for sharks in the squalene synthesis process (Yarkent and Oncel, 2022).

Squalene is one of several bioactivities that has a strong inhibitory effect on mammary epithelial cells that exhibit abnormal hyperproliferation (Katdare *et al.*, 1997). In the first phases of metabolism, monooxygenase oxidizes SQ, a molecule involved in the production of cholesterol (Yoshioka *et al.*, 2020). However, the buildup of cholesterol significantly reduces its monooxygenase activity. The minor chemicals found in VOO have been connected to the bioprotective and anticancer properties of the substance (Costa and Paiva-Martins, 2022).

The bioactivity characteristics of isolated VOO compounds have been the subject of several research (Brenes *et al.*, 1999; Cicerale *et al.*, 2009; Warleta *et al.*, 2010), but VOO's health-promoting qualities may be ascribed to the interactions between its constituent nutrients, such as fatty acids and minor chemicals. Two of the minor components of VOO are HT and SQ, both of which have been isolated and shown to have a preventative effect on breast epithelial cells but no anticancer activity in highly invasive breast cancer cells (Warleta *et al.*, 2010 and Warleta *et al.*, 2011). They proposed the possibility that the well-known chemopreventive benefits of VOO against breast cancer may not be attributable to a single component, but rather to the combined synergistic action of a number of minor chemicals (Vivanco *et al.*, 2023).

However, SQ, another significant component found in olives and VOOs, also has anticancer capabilities against a number of cancer types, including skin, breast, and colon cancer (Rao *et al.*, 1998 and Newmark, 1999).

Squalene furthermore has the benefit of being yet another small chemical that naturally occurs in VOO. It functions as an intermediary in the creation of cholesterol in animal cells as well. Therefore, the Mediterranean diet, which includes VOO as the major fat, might help people consume HT and SQ. Masumaru Tsujimoto found squalene in shark liver in 1916 (Rosales-Garcia *et al.*, 2017). Three terpene units make up this natural substance, which has the chemical formula C30H50 (6 unsaturated bonds) (Patel *et al.*, 2020 and Kim and Karadeniz, 2012). Because of its molecular makeup, it exhibits hydrophobic properties. Therefore, its density and molecular weight are 0.858 g/cm3 and 410.5 g/mol, respectively (Zhang *et al.*, 2017). It is created in the endoplasmic reticulum and either transported or stored in vesicles, vesicles connect to the cell membrane (Rosales-Garcia *et al.*, 2017 and Fagundes *et al.*, 2021).

Most animal research on CVD revealed that SQ had a favorable impact. Rats were used in several investigations (Khor and Chieng, 1997; Sabeena Farvin et al., 2004; Guillen *et al.*, 2008; Liu *et al.*, 2009; Preobrazhenskaya *et al.*, 2016; Micera *et al.*, 2020), mice in three studies (Khor and Chieng, 1997; Guillen *et al.*, 2008; Ravi Kumar *et al.*, 2016;), hamsters and rabbits in one study (Sabeena Farvin *et al.*, 2004; Liu *et al.*, 2009; Preobrazhenskaya *et al.*, 2016).

Producers of squalene Sharks are now recognized as one of the main sources of squalene (Czaplicki et al., 2012 and Randhir et al., 2020). Shark hunting has expanded quickly due to the high squalene content. As of now point being, with 90% use, the cosmetic business leads all other industries in squalene utilization. Additionally, when chemical pollutants and marine pollution increase, so does the quality of shark squalene (Yin et al., 2018; Patel et al., 2020; Bagul, and Annapure, 2020). Additionally, the composition of their liver oil varies depending on the weather (Song et al., 2010). It is a difficulty for long-term manufacturing when squalene quality and quantity are so unpredictable. Researchers have thought about finding alternate sustainable sources for the manufacture of squalene, nevertheless, owing to the unpleasant smell of squalene generated by sharks (Weete et al., 1997; Song et al., 2010; Yin et al., 2018). Numerous plants, including rice bran, amaranth, wheat germ, and olive oil, have been shown to be capable of producing squalene by researchers (Spanova and Daum, 2011; Czaplicki et al., 2012; Rosales-Garcia et al., 2017; Xie *et al.*, 2017). These plants are regarded as effective substitutes for sharks in the squalene synthesis process.

Squalene may be produced by microalgae, according to studies (Patil and Gogate, 2015; Dellero *et al.*, 2018; Randhir *et al.*, 2020). The use of these microbes as squalene suppliers has several benefits. For instance, their cultivation procedures may be effectively and simply handled.

2.3.4. Action of Squalene

Sources of squalene, it is important to look at natural items as alternatives for those who cannot take statins. It is important to look into the effects of squalene since it is a necessary intermediary in the formation of phytosterol and cholesterol (SQ) that might be successful in reducing blood cholesterol and LDL-C. Evidence of SQ's protective benefits against CVD indicated that the mechanism was comparable to that of statins and was linked to the liver enzyme HMG-CoA reductase, which inhibits the conversion of acetyl CoA to cholesterol (Strandberg *et al.*, 1989). SQ has also been shown to have a broad range of biological properties, including the ability to fight aging, improve immunity, and enhance sexual function (Fang *et al.*, 2020).

The isoprenoid hydrocarbon's double bond structure made it possible for it to function both as a potent antioxidant and a natural antibacterial. Additionally, due to its biological makeup, SQ is very reactive when it comes to transitioning into its oxidized state, where it interacts with water's hydrogen ions and releases three unattached oxygen molecules to transform into its saturated form, squalane, C30H62. As a result of this interaction, oxygen enters the cells, intensifying cellular metabolism. metabolism, improving the performance of several organs including the liver and kidney (Kelly, 1999).

Chapter Three: Methodology

3. Methodology

3.1. Equipment and Instruments:

The tools and equipment that are applied in this research and their deliverers are shown in table (3-1).

Table (3-1): Th	e equipment and	l instruments which	were used in	this study
	e equipment and			

NO.	Equipment & Instruments	Company	Country
1.	Analytical sensitive balance	Sartorius	Germany
2.	Balance for animals	Shimadu company	Japan
3.	Centrifuge	Hettich Roto fix11	Japan
4.	Digital camera	Toup Cam	China
18.	Electronic Balance	Metter company	Switzerland
5.	ELISA reader	Bio Kit	USA
6.	ELISA washer	Bio Kit	USA
7.	Freezer	Hitachi	Japan
8.	Incubator	BINDER	Germany
15.	Jell tube	AFMA-Dispo	Japan
16.	Latex gloves	Great glove	Malaysia
9.	Light microscope	Leica	China

10.	Optical microscope with table PC	OPTICA	Italy
11.	Rotary macro tom	Leica	Germany
12.	Spectrophotometer	Labomed	UK
14.	Sterile syringes 5, 10 ml	PROTON	Malaysia
13.	Water bath	K.F.T.Lab. Equipment	Italy

3.2. Chemicals:

Through table below (3-2) whole chemical agents and their deliverers that were applied.

Table (3-2): The chemicals were used in this study and their sources:

No.	Chemicals	company	Country
1.	Chloroform	Noorbrok	England
2.	cholesterol	Avonchen	UK
3.	Creatine Kinase Activity Assay kit	SPINREACT	Spain
4.	Eosin-Hematoxilin Stain	Merck	Germany
5.	Ethanol	Merck	Germany
б.	Formalin 10 %	TEDIA Company	USA

7.	Normal saline	Labort	India
8.	Paraffin Wax	Merck	Germany
9.	Simvastatin	Pharma intermational	Jordan
10.	Squalene	Mothernest	England
11.	Xylole	Scharlau	Spain

3.3. Animals

The experiment was carried at the animal house of Veterinary Medicine / University of Kerbala during the period from (October 2022 to March 2023). Thirty adult male rats (Rattua albicans) aged (2-3 months) weighting 260-300 gm were obtained from the animal house of Collage of Pharmacy, University of Kerbala., and the rats were reweighed every week throughout the experiment. Rats were grouped into five groups of six rats per cage. These animals were kept in suitable environmental condition with a temperature of around 25-28 C°, relative humidity 40 %- 60% conditions room with a 12:12 hour /light/dark cycle (Meyer *et al.*, 1982). The animals were housed in aplastic cage with diameters of $50 \times 35 \times 15$ cm. The feed given were pellets. The animals were kept for at last 10 days for acclimatization before experiment began. Each rat was weighed afterward, and cholesterol levels were evaluated.

3.4. Experimental design

Oral cholesterol of 1% was used to conduct research on male Albino rats and develop a model by increasing total blood cholesterol levels over four weeks. By sequence, simvastatin with/without squalene was administered for four weeks to check the effect of squalene on the activity of statin by decreasing side effects after the blood cholesterol level and creatine kinase had raised. As indicators for oxidative stress, the levels of cholesterol, creatine kinase, and hydrogen peroxide were assessed.

Thirty rats were divided two group, (experimental one) six rats dosage with normal saline only and other rats administrated with cholesterol 1% for 28 days. Then the second group randomly divided to four groups (experimental two).

The experiment lasted about during two months, the rats were administration as the following groups:

- First group: Six rats used as a positive control group dosage with normal cholesterol 1% only at the first 28 days.
- 2- Second group: Six rats administrated with cholesterol 1% for 28 days then treated with simvastatin 40 mg/kg/BW dosage orally every day for 28 days.
- 3- Third group: Six rats administrated with cholesterol 1% for 28 days then treated with squalene 2% orally every day for 28 days.
- 4- Forth group: Six rats will have administrated with cholesterol 1% for 28 days then treated with simvastatin 40 mg/kg/BW dosage orally with squalene every day for 28 days.



Figure (3-1): The experimental design graphically with timing details

3.5. Ethical approve

Each and every experimental technique was authorized by the College of Veterinary Medicine of kerbala and complied with the ethical approval number (UOK.VET.PH.2022.048).

3.6. Collection of blood

Rats used in study were sedated by putting them in a closed jar with cotton that had been saturated in chloroform before the following process, which involved carefully draining 3 ml of blood from the heart directly by using sterile syringes, went according to plan. After that, 3 ml of the blood are collected and put in a tube with anticoagulant. The first blood tube is then allowed to fully agglutinate for 30 minutes at room temperature in preparation for serum collection.

3.7. Biochemical traits

3.7.1. Calculating the Serum Cholesterol Concentration (in mg/dl): -

The amount of cholesterol in serum samples was determined using the reagents that were used and the serum samples that had already been collected. After mixing the serum sample with the reagents in the tube, the results were allowed to stand for five minutes at 37 Co. A sample was read using a spectrophotometer (Biotech, British) at a wavelength of 505 nm against the blank, and the absorbance of the standard was calculated.

Total Cholesterol concentration = (O.D sample)/ (O.D/ standard) \times nn =200 mg/dl, as shown in appendix (I).

3.7.2. Serum Creatine Kinase Estimation: -

A simple and fast method for determining the levels of CK in various serum samples is provided by the Creatine Kinase Activity Assay kit (SPINREACT, Spain). A coupled enzyme reaction that produces NADPH, which is detected at 340 nm in proportion to the amount of Creatine Kinase (CK) activity present in the sample, is used in this test to quantify the activity of the enzyme. Creatine and ATP are produced during this process from phosphocreatine and ADP. Hexokinase utilizes the ATP produced to phosphorylate the glucose to make glucose-6-phosphate, which is then oxidized by NADP in the presence of glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase to produce NADPH and 6-phospho-D-gluconate. At pH 6.0, 1.0 mmole of phosphate can be transferred from phosphocreatine to ADP every minute by the enzyme known as one unit of CK, as shown in appendix (II).

3.7.3. Free Radicals of Oxygen (Oxidants) Estimation: -

A novel method created by Erel was used to calculate the Total Oxidant Status (TOS) of the sample. The ferrous ion-o-dianisidine complex is oxidized by oxidants in the sample to ferric ion. Glycerol molecules, which are abundant in the reaction medium, help to speed up the oxidation process. In an acidic media, the ferric ion and xylenol orange combine to form a colorful complex. The amount of oxidant molecules present overall in the sample is correlated with the color intensity, which is quantifiable spectrophotometrically. Hydrogen peroxide is used to calibrate the test, and the results are given in terms of micromolar hydrogen peroxide equivalent per liter (mol H2O2Eq/L), as shown in appendix (III).

3.7.4. Determination of Serum Superoxide Dismutase Concentration

The activity of the Superoxide dismutase (SOD) enzyme was defined according to Marklund and Marklund's method (1974), as shown in appendix (VI).

3.8. Histopathological Preparation

After the end of the experiment period muscles sample were taken after the animal sacrifice and they were immediately put into a 10% fixative formalin solution and left there for 48 hours before being processed. The samples were first dehydrated in graded alcohol at room temperature for 2 minutes each at 70%, 80%, 90%, and 100% concentrations before being submerged in xylene for 2 hours and then melted paraffin wax for 3 hours. The samples were then positioned and implanted in brand-new paraffin (paraffin blocks). To examine the sections under a microscope, the blocks were sectioned with a microtome at a thickness of 5 microne f. The sections were subjected of standard hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining procedures. Photomicrographs of each section were taken using a digital camera (canon, japan) using a light microscope to analyze sections under examination (Suvarna *et al.*, 2018), as shown in appendix (V).

3.9. Statistical Analysis

Results were analysed by using GraphPad Prism version 9.00 for windows. Results are expressed as mean +_ standard error of the mean (SEM). Comparison between means were med by using one way analysis of variance (ANOVA) test.

Chapter Four: Results and Discussion

4. Results and Discussion

4.1. Effect of simvastatin, squalene, and their combination on serum cholesterol concentration:

The current study shows that there is a significant increase (P<0.0001) in serum cholesterol levels (70.6 \pm 0.4) from that of the group that received just cholesterol without any additional treatment (positive control) as compared with control, simvastatin, squalene and simvastatin+squalene groups (54.8 \pm 1.71, 61 \pm 0.447, 85.2 \pm 0.916, 48.6 \pm 1.860) respectively as shown in table and figure (4-1).

High significant (P<0.0001) decrease in serum cholesterol in simvastatin, squalene and simvastatin+squalene groups as compared with cholesterol group, as shown in table and figure (4-1).

Table (4-1): Effect of simvastatin, squalene, and their combination on serum cholesterol concentration.

Groups Parameters	Control	Cholesterol	simvastatin	Squalene	simvastatin+ Squalene
Cholesterol	54.8±1.71	70.6±0.4	61±0.447	85.2±0.916	48.6±1.860
	D	B	C	A	E

-Values = Mean±SE

-Different letters represent significant differences between groups.

-Number of rats in each group = 6



Cholesterol

Figure (4-1): Serum cholesterol level in male rats following four weeks of receiving simvastatin with or without squalene. The level of serum cholesterol was significantly increased (P<0.0001) in the untreated group used as a control positive group compared to negative control. Treatment with simvastatin+squalene group was significantly different (p<0.0001) as compared to positive control. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM, n=6.

The outcomes show that squalene interferes with testing animals' cholesterol levels figure (4-1). The cholesterol of the treated animals differs significantly at (P<0.0001) from that of the group that received just cholesterol without any additional treatment (positive control).

A class of medications called statins is frequently prescribed to lower cholesterol. The main cause of statin discontinuation is the development of statin-associated muscle symptoms (Banach *et al.*, 2016 and Penson *et al.*, 2022), but despite their widespread use, discontinuation remain a significant gap (Ward *et al.*, 2019). Results of the present study showed that the primary outcomes were a reduction in levels of total cholesterol when treated with simvastatin and secondary outcomes were reductions the effect of statin-associated muscle myopathy when combination in simvastatin with squalene.

Recently, investigators have attempted to address the question of how statin may modulate myotoxicity phenotypes. A crucial metabolic pathway, the highly conserved mevalonate pathway produces sterol and nonsterol isoprenoids, which are essential for many cellular processes. The sterol isoprenoid cholesterol is an essential component for bile acids, lipoproteins, and steroid hormones, whereas nonsterol isoprenoids like dolichols and ubiquinone (coenzyme Q10) are essential for intracellular signaling, cell growth and differentiation, gene expression, protein glycosylation, and cytoskeletal assembly (Buhaescu *et al.*, 2007 and Muntean *et al.*, 2017). Farnesyl pyrophosphate are two other mevalonate pathway end products that contribute to cell growth, maintenance, and a reduction in apoptosis (Bitzur *et al.*, 2013 and Elam *et al.*, 2017).

Results of the study have shown agreement with Hansen *et al.* (2005) who, studied that rats given statins for four weeks, and it is possible that a longer treatment would result in muscle functional abnormalities. However, because statin myopathy can occur at any time during long-term statin treatment, it is important to monitor patients closely.

A compensatory upregulation in response to statin-induced inhibition was hypothesized to be reflected by disruption of genes related to downstream proteins of the mevalonate pathway and associated with cholesterol biosynthesis. Due to increased statin exposure and sensitivity, increased expression of these distal pathways may also indicate a complete blockade of the pathway (Elam *et al.*, 2017). The authors further suggest that persistent myalgia originates from cellular stress that affects the structural integrity and performance of skeletal muscle and its response to post inflammatory repair and regeneration (Elam *et al.*, 2017).

4.2. Effect of simvastatin, squalene, and their combination on serum creatine kinase (CK) cocentration:

The current study shows that there is simvastatin group very high significant increase (P<0.0001) in serum creatine kinase concentration (688.24 ± 16.83) compared with other groups. On the other hand, cholesterol group (420.468 ± 16.46) show high significant (p<0.0001) increase compared with squalene and combination simvastatin groups (467.04 ± 14.74 , 510.8 ± 4.152) respectively. While lowest significant decrease (P<0.0001) in serum creatine kinase concentration in squalene, combination simvastatin and squalene groups (467.04 ± 14.74 , 510.8 ± 4.152) compared with simvastatin group (688.24 ± 16.83) as shown in table and figure (4-2).

While there is non-significant difference in serum creatine kinase cocentration between (control with squalene groups), (cholosterol with simvastatin and squalene) and (squalene with combination simvastatin and squalene) groups, as shown in table and figure (4-2).

Groups Control Parameters	Cholesterol	simvastatin	Squalene	simvastatin+ Squalene
---------------------------------	-------------	-------------	----------	--------------------------

 Table (4-2): Effect of simvastatin, squalene, and their combination on serum creatine kinase (CK) levels.

СК	420.468±16.46	546.4±18.84	688.24±16.83	467.04±14.74	510.8±4.152
	C	B	A	C	B

-Values = Mean±SE

-Different letters represent significant differences between groups.

-Number of rats in each group = 6



Figure (4-2): Serum creatine kinase level in male rats following four weeks of receiving simvastatin with or without squalene. The level of creatine kinase was significantly increased (P<0.0001) in the simvastatin. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM, n=6.

The study demonstrates that the effect of simvastatin on creatine kinase (CK) markers figure (4-2), which exhibit as muscle problem brought on statin exposure and manifested with elevated CK levels, after statin therapy and to understand the reduction effect of squalene on CK stress markers.

Skeletal muscle tissue is found throughout the body, and damage to it can have serious consequences (De Luca *et al.*, 1997). In registries and observational studies, the prevalence of statin-induced muscle symptoms ranges between 7% and 29% during first year of administration (Lotteau *et al.*, 2019).

Progressively worse statin-related myotoxicity phenotypes have been proposed. Beginning at asymptomatic CK elevation, they include tolerable and intolerable myalgia, myopathy, severe myopathy, rhabdomyolysis, and autoimmune-mediated necrotizing myositis (Alfirevic *et al.*, 2014), or at its worst, elevated creatine kinase, with some people reporting additional symptoms joint and stomach aches (Keen *et al.*, 2014 and Selva-O'Callaghan *et al.*, 2018). The link between statin-induced muscle symptoms and muscle pain has been studied by examining elevated CK are the symptoms of non-inflammatory myopathy (Bitzur *et al.*, 2013 and Collins *et al.*, 2016).

According to Osaki *et al.* (2015) study, postnatal myopathy with elevated CK levels, mitochondrial dysfunction, and necrosis can be seen in skeletal muscle-specific HMG-CoA reductase knockout mice.

The benefits of lowering LDL-c are highlighted by meta-analysis, which shows that every 1 mmol/L (38.7 mg/dL) drop in LDL-c is associated with a significant 22%

relative risk drop in major vascular and coronary events (Silverman *et al.*, 2016). This is supported by the Cholesterol Treatment Trialists Collaboration.

The enzyme glycine amidinotransferase, which is encoded by GATM, is necessary for the synthesis of creatinine, a key mechanism of energy storage in muscle is the phosphorylation of creatinine, the main downstream product of GATM (glycine amidinotransferase) activity, which is mediated by CK, a biomarker of statin myopathy.

An association between GATM and statin-induced myopathy, cellular cholesterol homeostasis, and energy metabolism has been suggested by genome-wide eQTL analysis of lymphoblastoid cell lines from simvastatin-treated participants (Luzum *et al.*, 2015).

Furthermore, statin-treated mice overexpressing lipoprotein lipase showed an increase in skeletal muscle mitochondria, cholesterol accumulation, and lipid droplets. Increased plasma creatinine phosphokinase, a marker of muscle damage, was also linked to this (Yokoyama *et al.*, 2007). Statins have been demonstrated to be toxic to immature muscle cells more recently through a variety of mechanisms.

In C_2C_{12} myoblasts, the lactone forms of statins significantly reduced complex III activity, which decreased mitochondrial respiration and triggered apoptosis. Patients who presented with the term "Statin Associated Muscle Symptoms" (SAMS) were also found to have decreased complex II activity when examined in a clinical setting; this was most noticeable in patients who had rhabdomyolysis, the most serious type of muscle damage (Schirris *et al.*, 2015). Simvastatin and pravastatin's conversion from their inactive lactone to hydroxy acid forms can be impacted by changes in the

acid/base balance, such as those that occur in conditions of acidosis and alkalosis. This might be due to increased lipophilicity, which causes myotoxicity, acidic environments seem to keep statins in their lactone form, allowing for greater uptake by C_2C_{12} skeletal muscle cells (Taha *et al.*, 2016).

Simvastatin's enhanced association with nonpolar lipoprotein fractions and uptake through a lipoprotein lipase-mediated process contributed to the worsening of this process in the presence of hyperlipidemia (Taha *et al.*, 2017). Statin exposure can also impair muscle regeneration (Trapani *et al.*, 2012), and cause cell cycle arrest, as shown by in vitro and animal study (Singh *et al.*, 2013).

Reith *et al.* (2022), who was showed the statins' have negative effects on skeletal muscle (SAMS), refers to adverse effects in the skeletal muscle such as pain, weakness, and there were appeared during the first year of statin therapy, there was a 7% relative increase in muscle pain or weakness. Due to SAMS, it is frequently necessary to reduce the given dose, substitute statins, or even discontinue therapy entirely (Zhang *et al.*, 2013). It has been estimated that over 75% of SAMS appear within the first 12 weeks of treatment and that 90% occur within 6 months (Banach and Mikhailidis, 2018).

Remarkably, SAMS is more common in physically active people (Bruckert *et al.,* 2005; Noyes and Thompson, 2017). As a result, statin therapy must be tailored to each individual.

A study conducted by (Camerino *et al.*, 2021), exhibited not with standing the fact that patients with SAMS may have statin-induced myotoxicity, which manifests as muscle necrosis brought on by statin exposure and manifested with elevated creatine

kinase (CK) levels, after statin therapy, SAMS often presents with a variety of muscular complaints that may go away when the therapy is stopped.

Clinical manifestations of SAMS are quite varied and may range from rhabdomyolysis to a myopathy pattern, which is marked by muscular pain, cramps, and aches, weakness, and an elevated CK level (even 10 times higher than the upper normal limit) (Chahin and Sorenson, 2009). Myopathy often develops in individuals receiving high dosages of statins (Davis and Weller, 2021) particularly simvastatin 80 mg daily,

which results in greater plasma levels of active statin metabolites, particularly in the first year of therapy or after increasing the dosage. Our study also demonstrated that CK level were decreased, in combination of squalene with simvastatin in male rats.

4.3. Effect of simvastatin, squalene, and their combination on hydrogen peroxide (free radicals of oxygen):

The present study was exhibited a higher significant differences (P<0.0001) in hydrogen peroxide (free radicals of oxygen) between simvastatin (19.97 \pm 0.569) with other treaded groups. Furthermore, control (6.38 \pm 0.494) with cholesterol (8.05 \pm 0.365), and combined simvastatin with squalene (9.01 \pm 0.48) groups at the same table showed a significant decreased (P<0.0001). The hydrogen peroxide in squalene (14.1 \pm 0.59) and combined simvastatin + squalene groups recorded significant decreased as compared to simvastatin (9.01 \pm 0.48) groups as shown in table and figure (4-3).

On the other hand, there were no significant differences in control with simvastatin, and between squalene and simvastatin + squalene groups, as shown in table and figure (4-3).

Table (4-3): Effect of simvastatin, squalene, and their combination on hydrogen peroxide (free radicals of oxygen).
-Values = Mean±SE

-Different letters represent significant differences between groups.

-Number of rats in each group = 6

Groups Parameters	Control	Cholesterol	simvastatin	Squalene	simvastatin+ Squalene
H2O2	6.38±0.494	8.05±0.365	19.97±0.569	14.1±0.59	9.01±0.48
	C	C	A	B	C



Hydrogen peroxide

Figure (4-3): Serum hydrogen peroxide level in male rats following four weeks of receiving simvastatin with or without squalene. The level of serum hydrogen peroxide was significantly increased (P<0.0001) in the simvastatin group compared to positive control. Treatment with simvastatin+squalene group was significantly different (P<0.0001) as compared to positive control. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM, n=6.

The study showed that dietary squalene administration may decrease oxidative stress. Oxidative stress was used to describe the imbalance between the excessive production of cellular reactive oxygen species (ROS). Squalene suppressed hydrogen peroxide-induced as well as intracellular ROS content, as a result squalene reduced intracellular ROS levels.

Oxidative stress is the term used to describe the imbalance between the excessive production of cellular reactive oxygen species (ROS) and the reduced capacity of living organisms to counteract ROS through antioxidant system response. (Persson, *et al.*, 2014 and Chen *et al.*, 2021). For normal cellular functions and physiological processes, intracellular ROS production is required; however, when it exceeds the intrinsic antioxidant capacity. Oxidative stress results, seriously damaging cellular macromolecules (Nita and Grzybowski, 2016). The distinctive and stable triterpene structure of squalene, which enables it to efficiently scavenge dangerous free radicals, is closely related to its antioxidant properties (Kohno *et al.*, 1995). Squalene has been investigated in a number of cell lines for its potential role in quelling oxidative stress. Squalene protective qualities against oxidative damage have been proven in rodents (Farvin *et al.*, 2007; Motawi *et al.*, 2010; Gabás-Rivera *et al.*, 2014).

These beneficial effects are partially associated with a reduction in the oxidative and inflammatory stress in animals subjected to squalene therapy. Squalene suppressed hydrogen peroxide-induced protein carbonylation as well as intracellular ROS content caused by lipopolysaccharide incubation in mouse peritoneal macrophages and human promyelocytic leukemia cell lines (HL-60), respectively (Cárdeno *et al.*, 2015 and Yoshimura *et al.*, 2016).

Squalene reduced intracellular ROS levels, inhibited H_2O_2 -induced oxidative injury and protected human mammary epithelial cells (MCF10A) against oxidative DNA damage (Warleta *et al.*, 2010).

Gabás-Rivera *et al.* (2020), rsearcher showed that dietary squalene administration may decrease oxidative stress in various mouse models.

Although new drugs (monoclonal antibodies, antisense oligonucleotides) are being developed, statins remain the first-line treatment option for hypercholesterolemia, making it critical to identify the causes of their toxicity.

Skeletal muscle cells are densely packed with mitochondria, which are metabolically active and susceptible to producing reactive oxygen species (ROS). Because of their high oxygen consumption, ROS produced as byproducts of mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation are particularly damaging to the genome of skeletal muscle. Antioxidant enzymes found in myogenic cells include heme oxygenase-1, catalase, glutathione peroxidase, and superoxide dismutase. These enzymes have the ability to neutralize excessive ROS and play an important role in the regeneration process, influencing post-injury inflammatory responses and influencing differentiation by increasing satellite cell viability and proliferative capacity (Bouitbir *et al.*, 2012). By increasing proteolysis and/or inhibiting protein synthesis, oxidative stress can cause muscle atrophy. Additionally, lipophilic statins cause monocytes to produce ROS (Elam *et al.*, 2017 and Isackson *et al.*, 2018).

Bidooki *et al.* (2022), in particular, who found that squalene treatment significantly increased the mRNA level of Glutathione peroxidase 4 (Gpx4), a protein involved in the antioxidant defense that neutralizes oxidative stress.

Oxidative stress is the major etiopathological factor in myopathy, Hypercholesterolemia is characterized by elevated serum total cholesterol, low density lipoprotein, very low-density lipoprotein (LDL, VLDL) cholesterol and decreased high-density lipoprotein (HDL) levels. The consumption of synthetic drugs associated with a number of side effects. One of the proposed mechanisms of action of such drugs is by enhancing cellular endogenous antioxidant enzymes (SOD, CAT, GSHPx), and nucleic acid biosynthesis (Rege *et al.*, 1999).

High level of circulating cholesterol and its accumulation in the heart tissue is usually accompanied by cardiovascular damage (Mediene-Benchekor *et al.*, 2001). Increased lipid peroxidation is thought to be a consequence of oxidative stress which occurs when the dynamic balance between prooxidant and antioxidant mechanism is impaired (Kumari and Menon, 1987). Reactive oxygen species (ROS) may attack any type of molecules, but their main target appears to be polyunsaturated fatty acids, which is the precursor of lipid peroxide formation (Gutteridge, 1982 and Rahman *et al.*, 2012).

Elevation of lipid peroxides in myopathic rats could be attributed to the accumulation of lipids in the muscles and the irreversible damage to the cell membranes. ROS are highly toxic byproducts of aerobic metabolism; react unfavorably with surrounding macromolecules resulting in severe cell and tissue damage. Squalene have been shown to inhibit lipid peroxidation formation in rat tissues and also inhibit the free radical production in the cells at various stages.

4.4. Effect of simvastatin, squalene and their combination on superoxide dismutase (SOD) estimation:

The current results were showed a significant increased (P<0.0001) of the serum superoxide dismutase (SOD) concentration in control, squalene, and combination of simvastatin and squalene groups (57.1±0.98, 36.56±1.29, 31.35±0.36) comparison with cholesterol (48.49± 237) and simvastatin (56.38±1.50) groups respectively as shown in table and figure (4-4).

Moreover, the superoxide dismutase (SOD) concentration lacked to significance among control vs. squalene groups and between cholesterol and simvastatin groups, as shown in table and figure (4-4).

 Table (4-4): Effect of simvastatin, squalene and their combination on superoxide

 dismutase (SOD) estimation.

Groups Control Cholesterol simvastatin Squalence Parameters	simvastatin+ Squalene
---	--------------------------

SOD	57.1±0.98	48.49± 237	56.38±1.50	36.56±1.29	31.35±0.36
	A	B	A	C	C

-Values = Mean±SE

-Different letters represent significant differences between groups.

-Number of rats in each group = 6



SOD

Figure (4-4): Serum superoxide dismutase (SOD) level in male rats following four weeks of receiving simvastatin with or without squalene. The level of serum superoxide dismutase (SOD) was significantly increased (P<0.0001) in the squalene and combination simvastatin+squalene groups compared to positve control. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM, n=6.

Antioxidants constitute the foremost defense system that limits the toxicity associated with free radicals. The equilibrium between antioxidants and free radicals is an important process for the effective removal of oxidative stress in intracellular organelles. However, in pathological conditions like myopathy, the generation of ROS can dramatically upset this balance with an increased demand on the antioxidant defense system. Free radical scavenging enzymes such as SOD, catalase, GPx, GRx and GST are the first line of cellular defense against oxidative injury. These enzymes are lowered due to enhanced lipid peroxidation.

Superoxide radicals generated at the site of damage in myopathy modulates SOD and catalase resulting in the lowered activities of these enzymes and accumulation of superoxide anion, which also damages the skeletal muscle cells. Rats pretreated with squalene showed increased activities of these enzymes which suggest that squalene may have the ability to prevent the deleterious effects induced by free radicals in statin-induced myopathy rats.

4.5. Histopathological Changes:

4.5.1. Muscles

The muscle of the control animals group showed normal histology figure (4-5) stained with (H&E), Photomicrograph of longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers of a control rat showing the normal morphology of parallel, cylindrical muscle fibers with visible transverse striations and multinucleated peripheral nuclei, and photomicrograph of cross section of skeletal muscle fibers of a control rat in figure (4-6) showing polygonal muscle fibers separated by endomysium. Bundles are separated by perimysium (collagen strands).



Figure (4-5): Photomicrograph of longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers of a control rat showing the normal morphology of parallel, cylindrical muscle fibers with visible transverse striations (white arrow) and multinucleated peripheral nuclei (red arrow) (H and E,10X).



Figure (4-6): Photomicrograph of cross section of skeletal muscle fibers of a control rat showing polygonal muscle fibers separated by endomysium (white arrow). Bundles are separated by perimysium (collagen strands) (black arrow) (H and E,10X).

The histopathological examination from the second group of a longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers of cholesterol treated rat showed reverse parallel, branched, considerably thin muscle fibers with distinct striations, increased perimysium between bundles, (H and E, 10X), figure (4-7). Photomicrograph for cross section of skeletal muscle fibers of cholesterol treated rat showing muscle fibers atrophy, with significant extended endomysium, (H and E, 10X), figure (4-8).



Figure (4-7): Photomicrograph for a longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers of cholesterol treated rat showing reverse parallel, branched, Considerably thin muscle fibers with distinct striations (black arrow), increased perimysium between bundles (white arrow). (H and E,10X).



Figure (4-8): Photomicrograph for cross section of skeletal muscle fibers of cholesterol treated rat showing muscle fibers atrophy (black arrow), with extended endomysium (red arrow), (H and E,10X).

Statin treated group from the third group of longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers showed a significant pathological alterations represented by discontinuity and splitting in myofibrils, wavy appearance, marked atrophied myofibers with randomly arrangements of nuclei and mild infiltration of inflammatory cells, (H and E,10X), figure (4-9).

Photomicrograph of transverse section of skeletal muscle fibers of statin treated rat showing significant pathological alterations represented by sever dilation in perimysium with increased collagen strands, markedly atrophied myofibers decrease intracellular spaces, some myofibers appeared with no nuclei and mild infiltration of inflammatory cells, (H and E, 10X), figure (4-10), as compared to the normal histological structure of the muscle figures (1 and 2).



Figure (4-9): Photomicrograph of longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers of statin treated rat showing pathological alterations represented by discontinuity and splitting in myofibrils, wavy appearance (black arrow), marked atrophied myofibers (red arrow) with randomly arrangements of nuclei (white arrow) and mild infiltration of inflammatory cells (yellow arrow) (H and E,10X).



Figure (4-10): Photomicrograph of transverse section of skeletal muscle fibers of statin treated rat showing significant pathological alterations represented by sever dilation in perimysium with increased collagen strands (black arrow), marked atrophied myofibers (red arrow) decrease intracellular spaces (white arrow), some myofibers appeared with no nuclei (green arrow) and mild infiltration of inflammatory cells (yellow arrow) (H and E, 10X).

The photomicrograph for a longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers in figure (4-11) from a squalene treated rat which has parallel, cylindrical, considerably thin muscle fibers with significant striations, elongated and chain arranged nuclei, (H and E,10X). Photomicrograph for cross section of skeletal muscle fibers of squalene treated rat showing moderate increase in size, with significant extended nuclei and normal endomysium with collagen, figure (4-12).



Figure (4-11): Photomicrograph for a longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers of squalene treated rat showing parallel, cylindrical, considerably thin muscle fibers with significant striations (black arrow), elongated and chain arranged nuclei (white arrow). (H and E,10X).



Figure (4-12): Photomicrograph for cross section of skeletal muscle fibers of squalene treated rat showing moderate increase in size (black arrow), with significant extended nuclei (red arrow) and normal endomysium with collagen (yellow arrow), (H and E,10X).

While photomicrograph for a longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers of simvistatin and squalene treated rat from fifth group showing reverse histological picture resembling control, parallel muscle fibers with distinct striations and nuclei forming a nuclear chain, (H and E,10X), figure (4-13). The figure (4-14) group photomicrograph for a transverse section of skeletal muscle fibers of statin and squalene treated rat shows a reverse histological picture improve to control, muscle fibers with distinct boundaries and acidophilic sarcoplasm, nuclei is peripherally located and significant collagen fibers in endomysium, (H and E, 10X).



Figure (4-13): Photomicrograph for a longitudinal section of skeletal muscle fibers of statin and squalene treated rat showing reverse histological picture improve to control, parallel muscle fibers with distinct striations (black arrow) and nuclei forming a nuclear chain (white arrow), (H and E,10X).



Figure (4-14): Photomicrograph for a transverse section of skeletal muscle fibers of statin and squalene treated rat showing reverse histological picture improve to control, muscle fibers with distinct boundaries and acidophilic sarcoplasm (black arrow), nuclei is peripherally located (white arrow) and significant collagen fibers in endomysium (green arrow), (H and E, 10X).

Cholesterol plays a critical role in the development and maintenance of all cell membranes, including those in skeletal muscles. A decrease in the amount of cholesterol in skeletal muscle cell membranes can cause them to become unstable and change the fluidity and excitability of ion channels. This can increase the sensitivity of skeletal muscle to HMGCoA reductase inhibition (Auer *et al.*, 2016). As a result, myocyte damage and myopathy may result from altered sodium, potassium, and chloride channel function (Apostolopoulou *et al.*, 2015).

Statins and Muscle Disease People with muscle disease often avoid statins because of known side effects. The cause of statin-induced myopathy is unclear, although several mechanisms have been proposed, including increased oxidative stress (Sánchez-Quesada *et al.*, 2022), activation of the atrogynous-1 muscle wasting pathway (Reith *et al.*, 2022), and increased susceptibility to RyR1-induced Ca2+ leak in a malignant hyperthermia mouse model (Bouitbir *et al.*, 2012). Although statins may be myotoxic, one study suggests that statins are highly beneficial in skeletal muscle affected by underlying conditions such as ischemia, oxidative stress, and inflammation. Statins reduce oxidative stress, inflammation and fibrosis, all processes associated with functional muscle decline in muscular dystrophy, especially Duchenne muscular dystrophy (DMD). Simvastatin has been shown to improve muscle strength and fatigue resistance in DMD mice, in DMD, the leading cause of death is heart failure (Hanai *et al.*, 2007).

Statin intolerance is most frequently associated with a wide range of side effects in the skeletal muscle, the so-called "Statin-Associated Muscle Symptoms" (SAMS). SAMS are quite difficult to be diagnose and manage not only because there are no validated biomarkers or tests that can be used to confirm their presence, but also because muscle symptoms could originate from other comorbidities (Taylor *et al.*, 2018). However, a study carried out by (Camerino *et al.* 2021), showed that patients may have a statin-induced myotoxicity occurring as muscle necrosis due to statin exposure and manifesting with increased CK levels. The most important risk factors of SAMS are advanced age, female gender, Asian ethnicity, drugs altering statin

plasma levels, excessive physical activity, muscle, liver or chronic kidney diseases, uncontrolled hypothyroidism, abdominal obesity and metabolic syndrome, and vitamin D deficiency. The risk of SAMS is higher with lipophilic statins such as simvastatin, atorvastatin, and lovastatin, because of their ability to not selectively diffuse into extrahepatic tissues as skeletal muscles. Typically, SAMS manifests with different muscle symptoms occurring after statin treatment (with or without elevations of serum creatine kinase) that might resolve after its interruption. SAMS has a highly variable clinical presentation ranging from a myopathic pattern, characterized by muscle tenderness, cramping and muscle aches, weakness and increased CK level (even 10 times higher the upper normal limit), to rhabdomyolysis (Vrablik et al., 2014). Myopathy usually appears in patients who receive high doses of statins, especially when taking simvastatin 80 mg daily, which lead to higher plasma levels of active statins metabolites, especially in the first year of treatment or after having increased the dosage. Muscle disorders are often reversible after statin withdrawal (Horodinschi et al., 2019). Skeletal muscle is made up of fast and slow twitch muscle fibers, which have different compositions and react in various ways to outside substances like statins.

Statin treatment causes massive necrosis in fast-twitch, glycotic type II-B muscle in animals, while sparing the slower-twitch, oxidative type I fibers (Muntean *et al.*, 2017). These changes were accompanied by ultrastructural changes to the muscle mitochondria, such as swollen mitochondria with disrupted cristae and increased vacuolation or degeneration, which led to vesicular bodies accumulating in the subsarcolemmal space (Draeger *et al.*, 2006). T-tubular system vacuolization in statin-treated patients has also been seen in human studies (Mohaupt *et al.*, 2009).

66

Chapter Five: Conclusions and Recommendations

5.1. Conclusions

- 1. The present study demonstrates that squalene offered significant protection against statin-induced myopathy through enhancement of antioxidant property without producing any cytotoxic effects.
- 2. Explain the causes of statin-induced myopathy, as a result of simvastatin effects, the reduction of cholesterol and increase in serum creatine kinase levels in muscle cell membranes may play an important role in the development of myopathy.
- 3. Squalene effectively reduced cholesterol, ROS, creatine kinase levels in serum male rats'.
- 4. Histologically the study showed muscles amelioration a defect when combination of squalene with simvastatin.

5.2. Recommendations

From the results of the present study, it can be recommended the following:

- 1. This study is encouraged to take CoQ10 and squalene while on simvastatin therapy.
- 2. Conducting the experiment on other laboratory animals such as rabbits, hamsters...etc.
- 3. Study the effect of squalene with the same dose of simvastatin and study it effect on the liver, kidneys, brain and other organs.
- 4. Studying the benefits effect of squalene in preserving DNA from the change that occurs as a result of giving a dose of simvastatin.

Chapter Six: References

References

- Abd, T.T., and Jacobson, T.A. (2011). Statin induced myopathy: A review and myopathy. Expert Opin Drug Saf; 10:373-87.
- Abdullah, M.I., de Wolf, E., Jawad, M.J., & Richardson, A. (2018). The poor design of clinical trials of statins in oncology may explain their failure – Lessons for drug repurposing. Cancer Treatment Reviews, 69(April), 84–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ctrv.2018.06.010
- Aguilera, Y., Dorado, M.E., Prada, F.A., Martinez, J.J. (2005). The protective role of squalene in alcohol damage in the chick embryo retina. Exp. Eye Res., 80, 535–543.
- Alfirevic, A., Neely, D., Armitage, J. (2014). Phenotype standardization for statin-induced myotoxicity. Clin Pharmacol Ther.; 96:470–476. doi:10.1038/clpt.2014.121
- Al-Kuraishy, H.; Al-Gareeb, A.; Naji, M. (2020). Brain natriuretic peptide in patients with acute ischemic stroke: Role of statins. Biomed. Biotechnol. Res. J., 4, 239–245.
- Al-Kuraishy, H.M., and Al-Gareeb, A.I. (2019). Effects of rosuvastatin on metabolic profile: Versatility of dose-dependent effect. J. Adv. Pharm. Technol. Res., 10, 33.
- **Al-Kuraishy, H.M.; Al-Gareeb, A.I.; Al-Buhadily, A.K. (2018).** Rosuvastatin as forthcoming antibiotic or as adjuvant additive agent: In vitro novel antibacterial study. J. Lab. Physicians, 10, 271–275.
- Al-Kuraishy, H.M.; Hussien, N.R.; Al-Naimi, M.S.; Al-Gareeb, A.I.; Lugnier,
 C. (2021). Statins Therapy Improves Acute Ischemic Stroke in Patients with
 Cardio-metabolic Disorders Measured by Lipoprotein-Associated

Phospholipase A2 (Lp-PLA2): New Focal Point. Neurol. India 2021, 69, 1637.

- Alonso, R.; Cuevas, A.; Cafferata, A. (2019). Diagnosis and Management of Statin Intolerance. J. Atheroscler. Thromb. 2019, 26, 207–215. [CrossRef]
- Al-Rubiay, H.F.; Al-Kuraishy, H.M.; Al-Gareeb, A.I. (2021). Intercellular adhesive molecule 1 (ICAM-1) and acute ischaemic stroke: Role of statins. J. Pak. Med. Assoc., 71, S11–S16.
- Alsoud, L.O., Soares, N.C., Al-Hroub, H.M., Mousa, M., Kasabri, V., Bulatova, N., & Semreen, M. H. (2022). Identification of Insulin Resistance Biomarkers in Metabolic Syndrome Detected by UHPLC-ESI-QTOF-MS. Metabolites, 12(6), 508.
- Althanoon, Z., Faisal, I.M., Ahmad, A.A. (2020). Pharmacological aspects of statins are relevant to their structural and physicochemical properties. Sys Rev Pharm., 11:167-171.
- **Amarowicz, R. (2009).** Squalene: a natural antioxidant?. European journal of lipid science and technology, 111(5), 411-412.
- Apostolopoulou, M., Corsini, A., and Roden, M. (2015). The role of mitochondria in statin-induced myopathy. Eur J Clin Invest.; 45:745–754.
- Arathimos, R., Granell, R., Haycock, P., Richmond, R. C., Yarmolinsky, J., Relton, C. L., & Tilling, K. (2019). Genetic and observational evidence supports a causal role of sex hormones on the development of asthma. Thorax, 74(7), 633-642.
- Attardo, S., Musumeci, O., Velardo, D., & Toscano, A. (2022). Statins neuromuscular adverse Effects. International journal of molecular sciences, 23(15), 8364.

- Auer, J., Sinzinger, H., Franklin, B., and Berent, R. (2016). Muscle- and skeletal-related side-effects of statins: tip of the iceberg? *Eur J Prev Cardiol.*;23: 88–110.
- Azemawah, V., Movahed, M.R., Centuori, P., et al. (2019). State of the art comprehensive review of individual statins, their differences, pharmacology, and clinical implications. Cardiovasc Drugs Ther., 33:625-39.10.1007/s10557-019-06904-x.
- Bagley, W.H., Yang, H., Shah, K.H. (2007). Rhabdomyolysis. Intern Emerg Med. 2007, 2:210-8. 10.1007/s11739-007-0060-8
- Bagul, V. P. and Annapure, U.S. (2020). Effect of sequential recycling of spent media wastewater on docosahexaenoic acid production by newly isolated strain Aurantiochytrium sp. ICTFD5. Bioresour. Technol. 306: 123153
- Banach, M., and Mikhailidis, D.P. (2018). Statin intolerance: some practical hints. Cardiol Clin. 2018; 36:225–231.
- Banach, M., Rizzo, M., Toth, P. P., Farnier, M., Davidson, M. H., Al-Rasadi, K., ... & Mikhailidis, D. P. (2015). Statin intolerance–an attempt at a unified definition. Position paper from an International Lipid Expert Panel: This paper is also published in parallel in Archives of Medical Science [Banach M, Rizzo M, Toth PP, et al. Statin intolerance–an attempt at a unified definition. Position paper from an International Lipid Expert Panel. Arch Med Sci.; 11 (1): 1–23]. Expert opinion on drug safety, 14(6), 935-955.
- Banach, M., Stulc, T., Dent, R., & Toth, P. P. (2016). Statin non-adherence and residual cardiovascular risk: there is need for substantial improvement. International journal of cardiology, 225, 184-196.
- Behling, J., Kaes, J., Muenzel, T., Grabbe, S., & Loquai, C. (2017). New-onset third-degree atrioventricular block because of autoimmune-induced myositis

under treatment with anti-programmed cell death-1 (nivolumab) for metastatic melanoma. Melanoma research, 27(2), 155-158.

- Belete, A. K., Kassaw, A. T., Yirsaw, B. G., Taye, B. A., Ambaw, S. N., Mekonnen, B. A., & Sendekie, A. K. (2023). Prevalence of Hypercholesterolemia and Awareness of Risk Factors, Prevention and Management Among Adults Visiting Referral Hospital in Ethiopia. Vascular Health and Risk Management, 19(March), 181–191. https://doi.org/10.2147/VHRM.S408703
- Beltowski, J., Wojcicka, G., Jamroz-Wisniewska, A. (2009). Adverse effects of statins-mechanisms and consequences. Curr Drug Saf; 4:209-28.
- Bezaire, J. L. (2023). Neutrophil Gelatinase-Associated Lipocalin (NGAL) As An Early Predictor Of Acute Kidney Injury Following Cardiopulmonary Bypass Supported Cardiac Surgery (Doctoral dissertation, University of Saskatchewan).
- Bhotla, H. K., Meyyazhagan, A., Pushparaj, K., Pappuswamy, M., Chaudhary, A., Arumugam, V. A., ... & Rengasamy, K. R. (2023). Prevalence of cardiovascular diseases in South Asians: Scrutinizing traditional risk factors and newly recognized risk factors sarcopenia and osteopenia/osteoporosis. Current Problems in Cardiology, 102071.
- Bidooki, S.H., Alejo, T., Sánchez-Marco, J., Martínez-Beamonte, R., Abuobeid, R., Burillo, J.C., Lasheras, R., Sebastian, V., Rodríguez-Yoldi, M.J., Arruebo, M. (2022). Squalene Loaded Nanoparticles Effectively Protect Hepatic AML12 Cell Lines against Oxidative and Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress in a TXNDC5-DependentWay. Antioxidants, 11, 581. https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox11030581.

- Biondi, B., Kahaly, G. J., & Robertson, R. P. (2019). Thyroid dysfunction and diabetes mellitus: two closely associated disorders. Endocrine reviews, 40(3), 789-824.
- Bitzur, R., Cohen, H., Kamari, Y., Harats, D. (2013). Intolerance to statins: mechanisms and management. Diabetes Care. 2013;36(suppl 2):S325– S330.doi: 10.2337/dcS13-2038.
- Bloland, P. B., Ringwald, P., & Snow, R. W. (2003). Assessment and monitoring of antimalarial drug efficacy for the treatment of uncomplicated falciparium malaria (No. WHO/HTM/RBM/2003.50). World Health Organization.
- **Boffa, M.B.; Koschinsky, M.L. (2019).** Oxidized phospholipids as a unifying theory for lipoprotein(a) and cardiovascular disease. Nat. Rev. Cardiol., 16, 305–318.
- **Boffa, M.B.; Marcovina, S.M.; Koschinsky, M.L. (2004).** Lipoprotein(a) as a risk factor for atherosclerosis and thrombosis: Mechanistic insights from animal models. Clin. Biochem., 37, 333–343.
- Bolster, M. B., Cahalane, A. M., Grinspoon, S. K., & Miloslavsky, E. M. (2023). Case 12-2023: A 44-Year-Old Woman with Muscle Weakness and Myalgia. New England Journal of Medicine, 388(16), 1513-1520.
- Bond, P., Smit, D. L., & de Ronde, W. (2022). Anabolic–androgenic steroids: How do they work and what are the risks?. Frontiers in Endocrinology, 13, 1059473.
- Bouitbir, J., Charles, A.L., Echaniz-Laguna, A., Kindo, M., Daussin, F., Auwerx, J., Piquard, F., Geny, B., and Zoll, J. (2012). Opposite effects of statins on mitochondria of cardiac and skeletal muscles: A 'mitohormesis' mechanism involving reactive oxygen species and PGC-1. *Eur. Heart J.*, 33, 1397–1407.

- Bradford, R.H., Shear, C.L., Chremos, A.N., Dujovne, C., Downton, M., Franklin, F.A., Gould, A.L.M., Higgins, J., Hurley, D.P., Langendorfer, A., Nash, D.T., Pool, J.L., Schnaper, H. (1991). Expanded clinical evaluation of lovastatin (EXCEL) study results, I: efficacy in modifying plasma lipoproteins and adverse event profile in 8245 patients with moderate hypercholesterolemia. Arch Intern Med.; 151:43–49.
- Brenes, M.; García, A.; García, P.; Rios, J.J.; Garrido, A. (1999). Phenolic compounds in Spanish olive oils. J. Agric. Food Chem., 47, 3535–3540.
- Bruckert, E., Hayem, G., Dejager, S., Yau, C., Bégaud, B. (2005). Mild to Moderate Muscular Symptoms with High-Dosage Statin Therapy in Hyperlipidemic Patients—The PRIMO Study. Cardiovasc. Drugs Ther., 19, 403–414.
- Buhaescu, I., and Izzedine, H. (2007). Mevalonate pathway: a review of clinical and therapeutical implications. Clin Biochem.;40:575–584. doi: 10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2007.03.016.
- Camerino, G.M., Tarantino, N., Canfora, I., De Bellis, M., Musumeci, O., and Pierno, S. (2021). Statin-induced myopathy: translational studies from preclinical to clinical evidence. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 22(4), 2070.
- Cárdeno, A., Aparicio-Soto, M., Montserrat-de la Paz, S., Bermudez, B., Muriana, F.J.G., Alarcón-de-la-Lastra, C. (2015). Squalene targets proand anti-inflammatory mediators and pathways to modulate over-activation of neutrophils, monocytes and macrophages. J. Func. Food 2015, 14, 779– 790.
- Chahin, N., & Sorenson, E.J. (2009). Serum creatine kinase levels in spinobulbar muscular atrophy and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Muscle & nerve, 40(1), 126-129.

- Chang, K. C., Pai, Y. W., Lin, C. H., Lee, I. T., & Chang, M. H. (2023). The association between hyperlipidemia, lipid-lowering drugs and diabetic peripheral neuropathy in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Plos one, 18(6), e0287373.
- Chen, Y., Gu, Y., Zhao, H., Zhou, Y. (2021). Dietary squalene supplementation alleviates diquat-induced oxidative stress and liver damage of broiler chickens. Poult. Sci., 100, 100919.
- Chiarella, E., Nisticò, C., Di Vito, A., Morrone, H.L., Mesuraca, M. (2022). Targeting of Mevalonate-Isoprenoid Pathway in Acute Myeloid Leukemia Cells by Bisphosphonate Drugs. Biomedicines 2022, 10, 1146. https:// doi.org/10.3390/ biomedicines10051146.
- Cicerale, S.; Conlan, X.A.; Sinclair, A.J.; Keast, R.S. (2009). Chemistry and health of olive oil phenolics. Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr., 49, 218–236.
- Cimmino, G., Loffredo, F. S., De Rosa, G., & Cirillo, P. (2023). Colchicine in Athero-Thrombosis: Molecular Mechanisms and Clinical Evidence. International Journal of Molecular Sciences, 24(3), 2483.
- Climent, E., Benaiges, D., Pedro-Botet, J. (2021). Hydrophilic or lipophilic statins? Front Cardiovasc Med.,8:687585. 10.3389/fcvm.2021.687585
- Collins, R., Reith, C., Emberson, J., Armitage, J., Baigent, C., Blackwell, L., ...
 & Peto, R. (2016). Interpretation of the evidence for the efficacy and safety of statin therapy. The Lancet, 388(10059), 2532-2561.
- Conforti, F.G. Statti, M.R. Loizzo, G. Sacchetti, F. Poli, F. Menichini. (2005). In vitro antioxidant effect and inhibition of a-amylase of two varieties of Amaranthus caudatus seeds. Biol Pharm Bull.,28, 1098–1102.
- Costa, M., & Paiva-Martins, F. (2022). Olive oil phenolic compounds as antioxidants in functional foods: Description, sources and stability. In Lipid

Oxidation in Food and Biological Systems: A Physical Chemistry Perspective (pp. 427-453).

- Czaplicki, S., Ogrodowska, D., Zadernowski, R., and D. Derewiaka, D. (2012). Characteristics of biologically-active substances of amaranth oil obtained by various techniques. Pol. J. Food Nutr.
- Davis, J. W., & Weller, S. C. (2021). Intensity of statin therapy and muscle symptoms: a network meta-analysis of 153 000 patients. BMJ open, 11(6), e043714.
- De Luca, A., Pierno, S., Camerino, D.C. (1997). Electrical properties of diaphragm and EDL muscles during the life of dystrophic mice. Am. J. Physiol. Physiol., 272, C333–C340.
- Deb, A., and Caplice, N.M. (2004). Lipoprotein(a): New insights into mechanisms of atherogenesis and thrombosis. Clin. Cardiol. 2004, 27, 258– 264.
- Dellero, Y., O. Cagnac, S. Rose, K. Seddiki, M. Cussac, C. Morabito, J. Lupette, R. A. Cigliano, W. Sanseverino, M. Kuntz, J. Jouhet, E. Maréchal, F. Rébeillé, and Amato, A. (2018). Proposal of a new thraustochytrid genus Hondaea gen. nov. and comparison of its lipid dynamics with the closely related pseudocryptic genus Aurantiochytrium. Algal Res. 35: 125-141.
- Dessi, M.A.M. Deiana, B. W. Day, A. Rosa, S. Banni, F. P. Corongiu. (2002). Oxidative stability of polyunsaturated fatty acids: effect of squalene. Eur J Lipid Sci Technol., 104, 506–512.
- Ding, W.Y.; Protty, M.B.; Davies, I.G.; Lip, G.Y.H. (2022). Relationship between lipoproteins, thrombosis, and atrial fibrillation. Cardiovasc. Res., 118, 716–731.

- **Do, R., Kiss, R. S., Gaudet, D., & Engert, J. C. (2009).** Squalene synthase: a critical enzyme in the cholesterol biosynthesis pathway. Clinical genetics, 75(1), 19-29.
- Downs JR, Clearfield M, Weis S, Whitney E, Shapiro DR, Beere PA, Langendorfer A, Stein EA, Kruger W, Gotto AJ. (1998). Primary prevention of acute coronary events with lovastatin in men and women with average cholesterol levels: results of AFCAPS/TexCAPS. JAMA.1998; 279:1615–1622.
- Draeger, A., Monastyrskaya, K., Mohaupt, M., Hoppeler, H., Savolainen, H., Allemann, C., and Babiychuk, E.B. (2006). Statin therapy induces ultrastructural damage in skeletal muscle in patients without myalgia. J Pathol.; 210: 94–102.
- **DuBroff, R., and de Lorgeril, M. (2015).** Cholesterol confusion and statin controversy. World J Cardiol., 7:404-9. 10.4330/wjc.v7.i7.404.
- Egom, E.E., and Hafeez, H. (2016). Biochemistry of statins. Adv Clin Chem., 73:127-68. 10.1016/bs.acc.2015.10.005.
- Elam, M.B., Majumdar, G., Mozhui, K., Gerling, I.C., Vera, S.R., Fish-Trotter, H., Williams, R.W., Childress, R.D., Raghow, R. (2017). Patients experiencing statininduced myalgia exhibit a unique program of skeletal muscle gene expression following statin re-challenge. PLoS One. 2017;12:e0181308. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0181308
- Enas, E.A.; Varkey, B.; Dharmarajan, T.S.; Pare, G.; Bahl, V.K. (2019). Lipoprotein(a): An independent, genetic, and causal factor for cardiovascular disease and acute myocardial infarction. Indian. Heart J., 71, 99–112.
- Fagundes, M. B., G. Alvarez-Rivera, R. G. Vendruscolo, M. Voss, P. A. da Silva, J. S. Barin, E. Jacob-Lopes, L. Q. Zepka, and R. Wagner (2021).

Green microsaponification-based method for gas chromatography determination of sterol and squalene in cyanobacterial biomass. Talanta. 224: 121793

- Fang, E. F., Xie, C., Schenkel, J. A., Wu, C., Long, Q., Cui, H., ... & Woo, J. (2020). A research agenda for ageing in China in the 21st century: Focusing on basic and translational research, long-term care, policy and social networks. Ageing research reviews, 64, 101174.
- Farvin, K.S., Kumar, S.H.S., Anandan, R., Mathew, S., Sankar, T., Nair, P.V. (2007). Supplementation of squalene attenuates experimentally induced myocardial infarction in rats. Food Chem. 2007, 105, 1390–1395.
- Figorilli, F., Mannarino, M. R., Sahebkar, A., & Pirro, M. (2023). Lipid profile screening and ASCVD prevention. Expert Review of Cardiovascular Therapy, (just-accepted).
- Finotti, E.M. D'Ambrosio, F. Paoletti, V. Vivanti, G. Quaglia (2000). Synergestic effect of a-tocopherol, b-sitisterol and squalene on antioxidant activity assayed by crocin bleaching method. Nahrung., 44, 373–374.
- Fontana, L. (2018). Interventions to promote cardiometabolic health and slow cardiovascular ageing. Nature Reviews Cardiology, 15(9), 566-577.
- Gabás-Rivera, C., Barranquero, C., Martínez-Beamonte, R., Navarro, M.A., Surra , J.C., Osada, J. (2014). Dietary squalene increases high density lipoprotein-cholesterol and paraoxonase 1 and decreases oxidative stress in mice. PLoS ONE, 9, e104224.
- Gabás-Rivera, C., Jurado-Ruiz, E., Sánchez-Ortiz, A., Romanos, E., Martínez-Beamonte, R., Navarro, M.A., Surra, J.C., Arnal, C., Rodríguez-Yoldi, M.J., Andrés-Lacueva, C. (2020). Dietary Squalene Induces Cytochromes Cyp2b10 and Cyp2c55 Independently of Sex, Dose, and Diet in Several Mouse Models. Mol. Nutr. Food Res., 64, 2000354.

- Gaforio, J.J., Visioli, F., Alarcón-de-la-Lastra, C., Castañer, O., Delgado-Rodríguez, M., Fitó M, Hernández, A.F., Huertas, J.R., Martínez-González, M.A., Menendez, J.A. (2019). Virgin Olive Oil and Health: Summary of the III International Conference on Virgin Olive Oil and Health Consensus Report, JAEN (Spain). Nutrients, 11, 2039.
- Go, A.S., Mozaffarian, D., Roger, V.L. (2013). Executive summary: heart disease and stroke statistics—2013 update: a report from the American Heart Association. Circulation., 127:143-52. 10.1161/CIR.0b013e318282ab8f.
- Gohil, N., Bhattacharjee, G., Khambhati, K., Braddick, D., & Singh, V. (2019). Engineering strategies in microorganisms for the enhanced production of squalene: advances, challenges and opportunities. Frontiers in bioengineering and biotechnology, 7, 50.
- Goldstein, J.L., and Brown, M.S. (2015). A century of cholesterol and coronaries: from plaques to genes to statins. Cell.;161(1):161–172.
- Golomb, B.A., and Evans, M.A. (2008). Statin adverse effects a review of the literature and evidence for a mitochondrial mechanism. Am J Cardiovasc Drugs., 8:373-418. 10.2165/0129784-200808060-00004.
- Gomes, M. B., Santos, D. C., Drummond, K., Pinheiro, A., Muniz, L. H., Leal,
 F., & Negrato, C. A. (2023). Prevalence of overweight/obesity and its relationship with metabolic syndrome and fatty liver index in adult patients with type 1 diabetes. A Brazilian multicenter study. Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome, 15(1), 28.
- Guasch-Ferré, M., and Willett, W. (2021). The Mediterranean diet and health: A comprehensive overview. J. Intern. Med., 290, 549–566.
- Guerra, B., & Issinger, O. G. (2020). Role of protein kinase CK2 in aberrant lipid metabolism in cancer. Pharmaceuticals, 13(10), 292.

- Guillen, N.; Acín, S.; Navarro, M.A.; Perona, J.S.; Arbonés-Mainar, J.M.; Arnal, C.; Sarría, A.J.; Surra, J.C.; Carnicer, R.; Orman, I.; et al. (2008). Squalene in a sex-dependent manner modulates atherosclerotic lesion which correlates with hepatic fat content in apoE-knockout male mice. Atherosclerosis, 197, 72–83.
- Gutiérrez-Luna, K., Ansorena, D., & Astiasarán, I. (2022). Fatty acid profile, sterols, and squalene content comparison between two conventional (olive oil and linseed oil) and three non-conventional vegetable oils (echium oil, hempseed oil, and moringa oil). Journal of Food Science, 87(4), 1489-1499.
- Gutteridge, J.M.C. (1982). Free radicals damage to lipids, amino acids, carbohydrates and nucleic acids, determined by TBA reactivity. Int. J. Biochem. 14, 649–654.
- Hamilton-Craig, I. (2001). Statin-associated myopathy. Med J Aust; 175:486-9.
- Hanai, J., Cao, P., Tanksale, P., Imamura, S., Koshimizu, E., Zhao, J., Kishi, S., Yamashita, M., Phillips, P.S., and Sukhatme, V.P. (2007). The muscle-specific ubiquitin ligase atrogin-1/MAFbx mediates statin-induced muscle toxicity. J. Clin. Investig., 117, 3940–3951.
- Hansen, K.E., Hildebrand, J.P., Ferguson, E.E., & Stein, J.H. (2005). Outcomes in 45 patients with statin-associated myopathy. Archives of Internal Medicine, 165(22), 2671-2676.
- **Herfel, T. (2022).** Chapter 14 Diet-induced hypercholesterolemia in small laboratory animal models. In Cholesterol (pp. 343-370). Academic Press.
- Horodinschi, R.N., Stanescu, A., Bratu, O.G., Pantea Stoian, A., Radavoi, D.G., and Diaconu, C.C. (2019). Treatment with Statins in Elderly Patients. Medicina, 55, 721.
- Hunninghake, D. B. (1992). HMG CoA reductase inhibitors. Current Opinion in Lipidology, 3(1), 22-28.
- Hussain, A., Kaler, J., Ray, S. D., & Ray, S. (2023). The Benefits Outweigh the Risks of Treating Hypercholesterolemia: The Statin Dilemma. Cureus, 15(1).
- Hussien, N.R.; Al-Niemi, M.S.; Al-Kuraishy, H.M.; Al-Gareeb, A.I. (2021). Statins and Covid-19: The neglected front of bidirectional effects. J. Pak. Med. Assoc., 71, S133–S136.
- Iatan, I., Mancini, G.J., Yeoh, E., & Hegele, R.A. (2023). Statin associated muscle symptoms (SAMS): strategies for prevention, assessment and management. Expert Review of Cardiovascular Therapy. DOI: 10.1080/14779072.2023.2215982
- **Illingworth, D.R., Tobert, J.A. (1994).** A review of clinical trials comparing HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors. Clin Ther.; 16:366–385.
- Isackson, P.J., Wang, J., Zia, M., Spurgeon, P., Levesque, A., Bard, J., James, S., Nowak, N., Lee, T.K., Vladutiu, G.D. (2018). RYR1 and CACNA1S genetic variants identified with statin-associated muscle symptoms. Pharmacogenomics.;19(16):1235-49.
- Istvan, E.S. (2002). Structural mechanism for statin inhibition of 3 hydroxy-3methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase. Am Heart J., 144: S27-32. 10.1067/mhj.2002.130300.
- Jackevicius, C.A., Mamdani, M., Tu, J.V. (2002). Adherence with statin therapy in elderly patients with and without acute coronary syndromes. JAMA., 288:462-7. 10.1001/jama.288.4.462
- Jacobson, T.A. (2008). Toward pain free statin prescribing clinical algorithm for diagnosis and management of myalgia. Mayo Clinic Proceedings; 83:87-700.
- Jawad, M.J., Ibrahim, S., Kumar, M., Burgert, C., Li, W.W., Richardson, A.(2022). Identification of foods that affect the anti?cancer activity of

pitavastatin in cells. Oncology Letters, 23(3), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.3892/ol.2022.13193

- Johansen, A. K., Bogsrud, M. P., van Lennep, J. R., Narverud, I., Langslet, G., Retterstøl, K., & Holven, K. B. (2021). Long term follow-up of children with familial hypercholesterolemia and relatively normal LDLcholesterol at diagnosis. Journal of Clinical Lipidology, 15(2), 375-378.
- Kadhim, S.S.; Al-Windy, S.A.; Al-Nami, M.S.; Al Kuraishy, H.M.; Al Gareeb,
 A.I. (2020). Statins improve periodontal disease–induced inflammatory changes and associated lipid peroxidation in patients with dyslipidemia: Two birds by one stone. J. Int. Oral Health, 12, 66.
- Kamstrup, P.R. (2021). Lipoprotein(a) and Cardiovascular Disease. Clin. Chem., 67, 154–166.
- Kapetanopoulos, A.; Fresser, F.; Millonig, G.; Shaul, Y.; Baier, G.; Utermann, G. (2002). Direct interaction of the extracellular matrix protein DANCE with apolipoprotein(a) mediated by the kringle IV-type 2 domain. Mol. Genet. Genom., 267, 440–446.
- Katdare, M., Singhal, H., Newmark, H., Osborne, M.P., Telang, N.T. (1997). Prevention of mammary preneoplastic transformation by naturally-occurring tumor inhibitors. Cancer Lett., 111, 141–147.
- Keen, H.I., Krishnarajah, J., Bates, T.R., Watts, G.F (2014). Statin myopathy: the fly in the ointment for the prevention of cardiovascular disease in the 21st century? Expert Opin Drug Saf. 2014;13:1227–1239. doi:10.1517/14740338.2014.937422
- **Kelly, G. S. (1999).** Squalene and its potential clinical uses. Alternative medicine review: a journal of clinical therapeutic, 4(1), 29-36.

- Khor, H.T.; Chieng, D.Y. (1997). Effect of squalene, tocotrienols and αtocopherol supplementations in the diet on serum and liver lipids in the hamster. Nutr. Res. 1997, 17, 475–483. [CrossRef]
- Kim, S. K. and Karadeniz, F. (2012). Biological importance and applications of squalene and squalane. Adv. Food Nutr. Res. 65: 223-233.
- **Kindstedt, K. (2023).** Type 2 Diabetes health prevention program in Burkina Faso.
- Klopčič, N., Grimmer, I., Winkler, F., Sartory, M., & Trattner, A. (2023). A review on metal hydride materials for hydrogen storage. Journal of Energy Storage, 72, 108456.
- Knoblauch, M.; Dagnino-Acosta, A.; Hamilton, S.L. (2013). Mice with RyR1 mutation (Y524S) undergo hypermetabolic response to simvastatin. Skelet. Muscle, 3, 22.
- Kohno, Y.Y. Egawa, S. Itoh, S. Naganka, M. Takahashi, K. Mukai. (1995). Kinetik study of quenching reaction of singlet oxygen and scavenging reaction of free radical by squalene in n-butanol. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1995, 1256, 52–56.
- Korneva, V.A.; Kuznetsova, T.Y.; Julius, U. (2021). Modern Approaches to Lower Lipoprotein(a) Concentrations and Consequences for Cardiovascular Diseases. Biomedicines, 9, 1271.
- Kosmas, C. E., Rodriguez Polanco, S., Bousvarou, M. D., Papakonstantinou, E. J., Peña Genao, E., Guzman, E., & Kostara, C. E. (2023). The triglyceride/high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (TG/HDL-C) ratio as a risk marker for metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular disease. Diagnostics, 13(5), 929.
- Kumar, L. R., Tejpal, C. S., Anas, K. K., Chatterjee, N. S., Anandan, R., Mathew, S., & Ravishankar, C. N. (2023). Squalene: bioactivity,

extraction, encapsulation, and future perspectives. In Marine Antioxidants (pp. 409-419). Academic Press.

- Kumari, S.S., and Menon, V.P. (1987). Changes in concentrations of lipid peroxides and activities of superoxide dismutase and catalase in isoproterenol induced myocardial infarction in rats. Indian J. Exp. Biol. 25, 419–423.
- Li, X., Zeng, X., Kim, D., Jiang, J., Wei, F., Zhang, J., ... & Chen, H. (2023). Krüppel-like factor 4 (KLF4) facilitates lipid production in immortalized human sebocytes via regulating the expression of SREBP1. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications, 667, 146-152.
- Litvinov, D. Y., Savushkin, E. V., & Dergunov, A. D. (2018). Intracellular and plasma membrane events in cholesterol transport and homeostasis. Journal of lipids, 2018.
- Liu, Y.; Xu, X.; Bi, D.; Wang, X.; Zhang, X.; Dai, H.; Chen, S.; Zhang, W. (2009). Influence of squalene feeding on plasma leptin, testosterone & blood pressure in rats. Indian J. Med. Res., 129, 150–153.
- Lotteau, S., Ivarsson, N., Yang, Z., Restagno, D., Colyer, J., Hopkins, P., & Calaghan, S. (2019). A mechanism for statin-induced susceptibility to myopathy. JACC: Basic to translational science, 4(4), 509-523.
- Lou-Bonafonte JM, Martínez-Beamonte R, Sanclemente T, Surra JC, Herrera-Marcos LV, Sanchez-Marco J, Arnal C, Osada J. (2018). Current insights into the biological action of squalene. Mol. Nutr. Food Res., 62, 1800136.
- Luzum, J.A., Kitzmiller, J.P., Isackson, P.J., Ma, C., Medina, M.W., Dauki, A.M., Mikulik, E.B., Ochs-Balcom, H.M., Vladutiu, G.D. (2016). GATM polymorphism associated with the risk for statin-induced myopathy does not

replicate in case-control analysis of 715 dyslipidemic individuals. Cell Metab.;21:622–627. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2015.03.003

- Maji, D., Shaikh, S., Solanki, D., Gaurav, K. (2013). Safety of statins. Indian J Endocrinol Metab.;17(4):636-46. doi: 10.4103/2230-8210.113754.
- Martín-Peláez, S., Covas, M.I., Fitó, M., Kušar, A., Pravst, I. (2013). Health effects of olive oil polyphenols: Recent advances and possibilities for the use of health claims. Mol. Nutr. Food Res., 57, 760–771.
- Martirosyan, D., Ashoori, M.R., Serani, A., Zhang, K., Mirmiranpour, H. (2022). Assessment of squalene effect on antioxidant enzymes and free radicals in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. BCHD; 5(11):236-250. DOI: https://www.doi.org/10.31989/bchd.v5i11.1005.
- Marx, W., Penninx, B. W., Solmi, M., Furukawa, T. A., Firth, J., Carvalho, A.
 F., & Berk, M. (2023). Major depressive disorder. Nature Reviews Disease Primers, 9(1), 44.
- McKenney, J.M., Davidson, M.H., Jacobson, T.A., Guyton, J.R. (2006). Final conclusion and recommendations of the National lipd association statin safety assessment task force. Am J Cardiol; 97:89-94.
- Mediene-Benchekor, S., Brousseau, T., Richard, F., Benhamamouch, S., mouyel, P. (2001). Blood lipid concentrations and risk of myocardial infarction. Lancet 358, 1064–1065.
- Mendes, P., Robles, P. G., & Mathur, S. (2014). Statin-induced rhabdomyolysis: a comprehensive review of case reports. Physiotherapy Canada, 66(2), 124-132.
- Meyer, B.N., Ferrigni, N.R., Putnam, J.E., Jacobsen, L.B., Nichols, D.J., and McLaughlin, J.L. (1982). Brine shrimp: a convenient general bioassay for active plant constituents. Planta medica, 45(05), 31-34.

- Micera, M., Botto, A., Geddo, F., Antoniotti, S., Bertea, C. M., Levi, R., ... & Querio, G. (2020). Squalene: More than a step toward sterols. Antioxidants, 9(8), 688.
- Michaeli, D. T., Michaeli, J. C., Albers, S., Boch, T., & Michaeli, T. (2023). Established and Emerging Lipid-Lowering Drugs for Primary and Secondary Cardiovascular Prevention. American Journal of Cardiovascular Drugs, 1-19.
- Mirmiranpour, H., M.R. Ashoori, A.S. Mikaeili, S. Pezeshki, A. Serani, A. Boez, and D. Martirosyan. (2022). The effect of squalene on proteinuria in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. BCHD, 5(6):117-135. DOI: https://doi.org/10.31989/bchd. v5i6.945.
- Mohammadkhani, N., Gharbi, S., Rajani, H.F., Farzaneh, A., Mahjoob, G., Hoseinsalari, A., Korsching, E. (2019). Statins: Complex outcomes but increasingly helpful treatment options for patients. *Eur. J. Pharm.*, 863, 172704.
- Mohaupt, M.G., Karas, R.H., Babiychuk, E.B., Sanchez-Freire, V., Monastyrskaya, K., Iyer, L., Hoppeler, H., Breil, F., and Draeger, A. (2009). Association between statinassociated myopathy and skeletal muscle damage. *CMAJ*.; 181: 11–18.
- Mollazadeh, H., Tavana, E., Fanni, G., Bo, S., Banach, M., Pirro, M., Sahebkar, A. (2021). Effects of statins on mitochondrial pathways. Journal of Cachexia, Sarcopenia and Muscle, 12(2), 237–251. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcsm.12654
- Motawi, T.M., Sadik, N.A., Refaat, A. (2010). Cytoprotective effects of DLalpha-lipoic acid or squalene on cyclophosphamide-induced oxidative injury: An experimental study on rat myocardium, testicles and urinary bladder. Food Chem. Toxicol., 48, 2326–2336.

- Muntean, D.M., Thompson, P.D., Catapano, A.L., Stasiolek, M., Fabis, J., Muntner, P., Serban, M.C., Banach, M. (2017). Statin-associated myopathy and the quest for biomarkers: can we effectively predict statinassociated muscle symptoms? Drug Discov Today.;22:85–96. doi: 10.1016/j.drudis.2016.09.001
- Newman, A., Clutterbuck, R.D., Powles, R.L., Catovsky, D., Millar, J.L.A. (1997). Comparison of the effect of the 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A (HMG-CoA) reductase inhibitors simvastatin, lovastatin, and pravastatin on leukaemic and normal bone marrow progenitors. Leuk Lymphoma.1997; 24:533–537.
- Newman, C. B., Preiss, D., Tobert, J. A., Jacobson, T. A., Page, R. L., Goldstein, L. B., ... & Welty, F. K. (2019). Statin safety and associated adverse events: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology, 39(2), e38-e81.
- Newmark, H.L. (1999). Squalene, olive oil, and cancer risk. Review and hypothesis. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci., 889, 193–203.
- Nita, M., and Grzybowski, A. (2016). The role of the reactive oxygen species and oxidative stress in the pathomechanismof the age-related ocular diseases and other pathologies of the anterior and posterior eye segments in adults. OxidativeMed. Cell. Longev., 3164734.
- Noh, K., Chow, E. C., Quach, H. P., Groothuis, G. M., Tirona, R. G., & Pang,
 K. S. (2022). Significance of the vitamin D receptor on crosstalk with nuclear receptors and regulation of enzymes and transporters. The AAPS Journal, 24(4), 71.
- Noyes, A.M., and Thompson, P.D. (2017). The effects of statins on exercise and physical activity. J. Clin. Lipidol., 11, 1134–1144.

- O'Donnell, M.J.; McQueen, M.; Sniderman, A.; Pare, G.; Wang, X.; Hankey, G.J.; Rangarajan, S.; Chin, S.L.; Rao-Melacini, P.; Ferguson, J. (2022).. Association of Lipids, Lipoproteins, and Apolipoproteins with Stroke Subtypes in an International Case Control Study (INTERSTROKE). J. Stroke, 24, 224–235.
- **Oesterle, A., & Liao, J. K. (2019).** The pleiotropic effects of statins–from coronary artery disease and stroke to atrial fibrillation and ventricular tachyarrhythmia. Current vascular pharmacology, 17(3), 222-232.
- **Oesterle, A., and Liao, J.K. (2019).** The Pleiotropic Effects of Statins—From Coronary Artery Disease and Stroke to Atrial Fibrillation and Ventricular Tachyarrhythmia. Curr. Vasc. Pharmacol., 17, 222–232.
- **Orringer, C.E., Grant, J.K., Tokgozoglu, L. (2022).** A Review of Statin Intolerance: a Focus on Statin-Attributed Muscle Symptoms. Current Atherosclerosis Reports. 2022 Nov;24(11):839-47.
- Osaki, Y., Nakagawa, Y., Miyahara, S. (2015). Skeletal muscle-specific HMGCoA reductase knockout mice exhibit rhabdomyolysis: a model for statininduced myopathy. Biochem Biophys Res Commun.;466:536–540.doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2015.09.065
- Owen, R.W., Haubner, R., Würtele, G., Hull, E., Spiegelhalder, B., Bartsch,
 H. (2004). Olives and olive oil in cancer prevention. Eur. J. Cancer Prev., 13, 319–326.
- Owen, R.W.; Giacosa, A.; Hull, W.E.; Haubner, R.; Würtele, G.; Spiegelhalder, B.; Bartsch, H. (2000). Olive-oil consumption and health: The possible role of antioxidants. Lancet Oncol., 1, 107–112.
- Patel, A., U. Rova, P. Christakopoulos, and L. Matsakas (2020). Mining of squalene as a value-added byproduct from DHA producing marine

thraustochytrid cultivated on food waste hydrolysate. Sci. Total Environ. 736: 139691.

- Patil, K. P. and Gogate, P.R. (2015). Improved synthesis of docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) using Schizochytrium limacinum SR21 and sustainable media. Chem. Eng. J. 268: 187-196.
- Penson, P. E., Bruckert, E., Marais, D., Reiner, Ž., Pirro, M., Sahebkar, A., ... & Zirlik, A. (2022). Step-by-step diagnosis and management of the nocebo/drucebo effect in statin-associated muscle symptoms patients: a position paper from the International Lipid Expert Panel (ILEP). Journal of cachexia, sarcopenia and muscle, 13(3), 1596-1622.
- Perez-Matos, M.C.; Morales-Alvarez, M.C.; Mendivil, C.O. (2017). Lipids: A Suitable Therapeutic Target in Diabetic Neuropathy? J. Diabetes Res., 6943851.
- Persson, T., Popescu, B.O., Cedazo-Minguez, A. (2014). Oxidative stress in Alzheimer's disease: Why did antioxidant therapy fail? Oxidative Med. Cell. Longev., 427318.
- Peyrel, P., Mauriège, P., Frenette, J., Laflamme, N., Greffard, K., Dufresne, S. S., ... Joanisse, D. R. (2023). Impact of statin withdrawal on perceived and objective muscle function. PloS One, 18(6), e0281178. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0281178
- Picón, D. F., & Skouta, R. (2023). Unveiling the Therapeutic Potential of Squalene Synthase: Deciphering Its Biochemical Mechanism, Disease Implications, and Intriguing Ties to Ferroptosis. Cancers, 15(14), 3731.
- Pierce, L.R., Wysowski, D.K., Gross, T.P. (1990). Myopathy and rhabdomyolysis associated with lovastatin-gemfibrozil combination therapy. Grundy SM. (1998). Consensus statement: role of therapy with "statins" in

patients with hypertriglyceridemia. Am J Cardiol.;81(suppl 4A):1B–6B. JAMA.; 264:71–75.

- Pinal-Fernandez, I., Casal-Dominguez, M., Mammen, AL. (2018). Statins: pros and cons. Med Clin (Barc).,150:398-402. 10.1016/j.medcli.2017.11.030.
- Pohjola-Sintonen, S. and Julkunen, H. (2014). Muscle-related adverse effects of statins. Duodecim, 130, 1622–1627.
- Popa, O., Băbeanu, N. E., Popa, I., Niță, S., and Dinu-Pârvu, C. E. (2015). Methods for obtaining and determination of squalene from natural sources. Biomed Res Int, 367202. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/367202</u>
- Preobrazhenskaya, N.S.; Pokrovskij, M.V.; Berezhnova, T.A.; Levchenko, Y.A. (2016). Hypolipidemic effects of Amaranth oil in Experimental Doxorubicine Cardiomyopathy. Res. J. Pharm. Biol. Chem. Sci., 7, 1017– 1021.
- Psomiadou, E., and Tsimidou, M. (2002). Stability of virigin olive oil. 2. Photooxidation studies. J Agric Food Chem., 50, 722–727.
- Rahman, M. et al. (2012). Anti-Inflammatory, Analgesic And Gc Ms Analysis of Essential Oil Of Alpinia Calcarata Rhizome; Int J Pharm Bio Sci. Oct; 3(4): (P) 55 – 63.
- Ramkumar, S., Raghunath, A., Raghunath, S. (2016). Statin therapy: Review of safety and potential side effects. Acta Cardiol Sin., 32:631-9. 10.6515/acs20160611a.
- Randhir, A., D. W. Laird, G. Maker, R. Trengove, and N. R. Moheimani (2020). Microalgae: a potential sustainable commercial source of sterols. Algal Res. 46: 101772.
- Rao, C.V.; Newmark, H.L.; Reddy, B.S. (1998). Chemopreventive effect of squalene on colon cancer. Carcinogenesis, 19, 287–290.

- Ravi Kumar, S., I. Yamauchi, B. Narayan, A. Katsuki, M. Hosokawa, and K. Miyashita, K. (2016). Squalene modulates fatty acid metabolism: Enhanced EPA/DHA in obese/diabetic mice (KK- Ay) model. Eur J Lipid Sci Technol, 118(12):1935-1941.
- Reddy, K.S., Prabhakaran, D., Chaturvedi, V., Jeemon, P., Thankappan, K.R., Ramakrishnan, L., Mohan, B.V.M., Pandav, C.S., Ahmed, F.U., Meera, R., Joshi, P.P., Amin, R.B., Ahuja, R.C., Das, M.S., Jaison, T.M. (2006). Methods for establishing a surveillance system for cardiovascular disease in Indian industrial populations. Bulletin of the World Health Organization; 84: 461-69.
- Reddy, L. H. and Couvreur, P. (2009). Squalene: A natural triterpene for use in disease management and therapy. Adv Drug Deliv Rev, 61(15), 1412-1426 DOI:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addr.2009.09.005
- Rege, N.N., Thatte UM, Dahanukar SA. (1999). Adaptogenic properties of six rasayana herbs used in Ayurvedic medicine. Phytother Res; 13:275-91.
- Reith, C., Baigent, C., Blackwell, L., Emberson, J., Spata, E., Davies, K., & Yamaguchi, J. (2022). Effect of statin therapy on muscle symptoms: an individual participant data meta-analysis of large-scale, randomised, doubleblind trials. The Lancet, 400(10355), 832-845.
- Reyes-Soffer, G.; Ginsberg, H.N.; Berglund, L.; Duell, P.B.; Heffron, S.P.;
 Kamstrup, P.R.; Lloyd-Jones, D.M.; Marcovina, S.M.; Yeang, C.;
 Koschinsky, M.L.; et al. (2022). Lipoprotein(a): A Genetically
 Determined, Causal, and Prevalent Risk Factor for Atherosclerotic
 Cardiovascular Disease: A Scientific Statement from the American Heart
 Association. Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol., 42, e48–e60.
- Roeters van Lennep, J. E., Tokgözoğlu, L. S., Badimon, L., Dumanski, S. M., Gulati, M., Hess, C. N., ... & Benn, M. (2023). Women, lipids, and

atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease: a call to action from the European Atherosclerosis Society. European Heart Journal, ehad 472.

- Rosales-Garcia, T., Jimenez-Martinez, C., and Davila-Ortiz, G. (2017). Squalene extraction: biological sources and extraction methods. Int. J. Environ. Agric. Biotechnol. 2: 1662-1670.
- Rosenhouse-Dantsker, A., Slayden, A., & Bukiya, A. N. (2022). Approaches for modifying cellular cholesterol levels and their application to mechanistic studies: Examples from the ion channel field. In Cholesterol (pp. 289-340). Academic Press.
- Rosenson, R. S., Baker, S. K., Jacobson, T. A., Kopecky, S. L., & Parker, B. A. (2014). An assessment by the statin muscle safety task force: 2014 update. Journal of clinical lipidology, 8(3), S58-S71.
- Ruscica, M., Ferri, N., Banach, M., Sirtori, C. R., & Corsini, A. (2022). Side effects of statins: from pathophysiology and epidemiology to diagnostic and therapeutic implications. Cardiovascular Research, 118(17), 3288-3304.
- Sabeena Farvin, K.H.; Anandan, R.; Kumar, S.H.S.; Shiny, K.S.; Sankar, T.V.; Kurumpan, T.T. (2004). Effect of squalene on tissue defense system in isoproterenol-induced myocardial infarction in rats. Pharm. Res., 50, 231–236.
- Sacks, F.M., Pfeffer, M.A., Moye, L.A., Rouleau, J.L., Rutherford, J.D., Cole, T.G., Brown, L., Warnica, J.W., Arnold, J.M., Wun, C.C., Davis, B.R., Braunwald, E. (1996). The effect of pravastatin on coronary events after myocardial infarction in patients with average cholesterol levels. N Engl J Med.; 335:1001–1009.CrossrefMedlineGoogle Scholar
- Sánchez-Quesada, C., Gutiérrez-Santiago, F., Rodríguez-García, C., and Gaforio, J.J. (2022). Synergistic Effect of Squalene and Hydroxytyrosol on Highly Invasive MDA-MB-231 Breast Cancer Cells. Nutrients, 14, 255.

- Schachter, M. (2005). Chemical, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties of statins: An update. Fundam. Clin. Pharmacol., 19, 117–125.
- Schirris TJ, Renkema GH, Ritschel T, Voermans NC, Bilos A, van Engelen BG, Brandt U, Koopman WJ, Beyrath JD, Rodenburg RJ, Willems PH, Smeitink JA, Russel FG (2015). Statin-induced myopathy is associated with mitochondrial complex III inhibition. Cell Metab.;22:399–407. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2015.08.002.
- Seçmeler, Ö., & Galanakis, C. M. (2019). Olive fruit and olive oil. In Innovations in traditional foods (pp. 193-220).
- Selva-O'Callaghan, A., Alvarado-Cardenas, M., Pinal-Fernández, I., Trallero-Araguás, E., Milisenda, J.C., Martínez, M.Á., Marín, A., Labrador-Horrillo, M., Juárez, C., Grau-Junyent, J.M. (2018). Statininduced myalgia and myositis: an update on pathogenesis and clinical recommendations. Expert Rev Clin Immunol.; 14:215–224. doi: 10.1080/1744666X.2018.1440206
- Sewright, K.A., Clarkson, P.M., Thompson, P.D. (2007). Statin myopathy: incidence, risk factors, and pathophysiology. Curr Atheroscler Rep., 9:389-96. 10.1007/s11883-007-0050-3.
- Shepherd, J., Cobbe, S.M., Ford, I., Isles, C.G., Lorimer, A.R., Macfarlane, P.W., McKillop, J.H., Packard, C.J. (1995). Prevention of coronary heart disease with pravastatin in men with hypercholesterolemia. N Engl J Med.1995; 333:1301–1307.
- Silverman, M.G., Ference, B.A., Im, K., Wiviott, S.D., Giugliano, R.P., Grundy, S.M., Braunwald, E., Sabatine, M.S. (2016). Association between lowering LDL-C and cardiovascular risk reduction among different therapeutic interventions: a systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA.; 316:1289–1297.

- Singh, P., Saxena, R., Srinivas, G., Pande, G., Chattopadhyay, A. (2013). Cholesterol biosynthesis and homeostasis in regulation of the cell cycle. PLoS One.;8: e58833. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0058833
- Sirtori, C.R. (2014). The pharmacology of statins. *Pharmacol. Res.*, 88, 3–11.
- Sirvent, P., Mercier, J., Lacampagne, A. (2008). New insights into mechanisms of statin-associated myotoxicity. Curr Opin Pharmacol., 8:333-8. 10.1016/j.coph.2007.12.010.
- Spanova, M., & Daum, G. (2011). Squalene–biochemistry, molecular biology, process biotechnology, and applications. European journal of lipid science and technology, 113(11), 1299-1320.
- Stancu, C., & Sima, A. (2001). Statins: mechanism of action and effects. Journal of cellular and molecular medicine, 5(4), 378-387.
- Stein, E.A., Davidson, M.H., Dobs, A.S., Schrott, H., Dujovne, C.A., Bays, H., Weiss, S.R., Melino, M.R., Stepanavage, M.E., Mitchel, Y.B. (1998). Efficacy and safety of simvastatin 80 mg/day in hypercholesterolemic patients. Am J Cardiol.1998; 82:311–316.
- Strandberg, T.E.; Tilvis, R.S.; Miettinen, T.A. (1989). Variations of hepatic cholesterol precursors during altered flows of endogenous and exogenous squalene in the rat. Biochim. Biophys. Acta, 1001, 150–156.
- Stroes, E. S., Thompson, P. D., Corsini, A., Vladutiu, G. D., Raal, F. J., Ray, K. K., ... & Wiklund, O. (2015). Statin-associated muscle symptoms: impact on statin therapy—European Atherosclerosis Society consensus panel statement on assessment, aetiology and management. European heart journal, 36(17), 1012-1022.
- Subhan, M., Faryal, R., & Macreadie, I. (2016). Exploitation of Aspergillus terreus for the production of natural statins. Journal of Fungi, 2(2), 13.

- Suvarna, K.S., Layton, C., and Bancroft, J.D. (2018). Bancroft's theory and practice of histological techniques E-Book. Elsevier health sciences.
- Taha, D.A., De Moor, C.H., Barrett, D.A., Lee, J.B., Gandhi, R.D., Hoo, C.W.,
 Gershkovich, P. (2016). The role of acid-base imbalance in statin-induced myotoxicity. Transl Res.; 174:140. e14–160.e14. doi: 10.1016/j.trsl.2016.03.015
- Taha, D.A., Zgair, A., Lee, J.B., de Moor, C.H., Barrett, D.A., Bruce, K.D., Sungelo, M., Eckel, R.H., Gershkovich, P. (2017). Hyperlipidaemia alone and in combination with acidosis can increase the incidence and severity of statin-induced myotoxicity. Eur J Pharm Sci.; 100:163–175. doi: 10.1016/j.ejps.2017.01.018
- Tarsitano, M. G., Pandozzi, C., Muscogiuri, G., Sironi, S., Pujia, A., Lenzi, A.,
 & Giannetta, E. (2022). Epicardial adipose tissue: a novel potential imaging marker of comorbidities caused by chronic inflammation. Nutrients, 14(14), 2926.
- Taylor, B.A., and Thompson, P.D. (2018). Statin-Associated Muscle Disease: Advances in Diagnosis and Management. Neurother. J. Am. Soc. Exp. Neurother., 15, 1006–1017.
- Terletskaya, N. V., Khapilina, O. N., Turzhanova, A. S., Erbay, M., Magzumova, S., & Mamirova, A. (2023). Genetic Polymorphism in the Amaranthaceae Species in the Context of Stress Tolerance. Plants, 12(19), 3470.
- Tomaszewski, M., Stępień, K.M., Tomaszewska, J., Czuczwar, S.J. (2011). Statin-induced myopathies. Pharmacol Rep., 63:859-866. 10.1016/s1734-1140(11)70601-6.
- Trapani, L., Segatto, M., La Rosa, P., Fanelli, F., Moreno, S., Marino, M., Pallottini, V. (2012). 3-hydroxy 3-methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase

inhibition impairs muscle regeneration. J Cell Biochem.; 113:2057–2063. doi:10.1002/jcb.24077

- Trichopoulou, A., Lagiou, P., Kuper, H., Trichopoulos, D. (2000). Cancer and mediterranean dietary traditions. Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 2000, 9, 869–873.
- Tsimikas, S.; Fazio, S.; Ferdinand, K.C.; Ginsberg, H.N.; Koschinsky, M.L.; Marcovina, S.M.; Moriarty, P.M.; Rader, D.J.; Remaley, A.T.; Reyes-Soffer, G.; et al. (2018). NHLBI Working Group Recommendations to Reduce Lipoprotein(a)-Mediated Risk of Cardiovascular Disease and Aortic Stenosis. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol., 71, 177–192.
- Tsimikas, S.; Fazio, S.; Ferdinand, K.C.; Ginsberg, H.N.; Koschinsky, M.L.; Marcovina, S.M.; Moriarty, P.M.; Rader, D.J.; Remaley, A.T.; Reyes-Soffer, G.; et al. (2018). NHLBI Working Group Recommendations to Reduce Lipoprotein(a)-Mediated Risk of Cardiovascular Disease and Aortic Stenosis. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol., 71, 177–192.
- Vaughan, C. J., Gotto, A. M., & Basson, C. T. (2000). The evolving role of statins in the management of atherosclerosis. Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 35(1), 1-10.
- Vijayan, J., Sruthy, S.A., Neethu, J., Nithin Manohar, R., Babitha, M., Soumya, R.V. J. (2018). European Journal of Biomedical and Pharmaceutical Sciences. European Journal of Biomedical, 5(9), 115-123.
- Vinci, P., Di Girolamo, F. G., Panizon, E., Tosoni, L. M., Cerrato, C., Pellicori, F., ... & Biolo, G. (2023). Lipoprotein (a) as a Risk Factor for Cardiovascular Diseases: Pathophysiology and Treatment Perspectives. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 20(18), 6721.

- Vivanco, P. G., Taboada, P., & Coelho, A. (2023). The Southern European Atlantic Diet and Its Supplements: The Chemical Bases of Its Anticancer Properties. Nutrients, 15(19), 4274.
- Vrablik, M., Zlatohlavek, L., Stulc, T., Adamkova, V., Prusikova, M., Schwarzova, L., Hubacek, J.A., and Ceska, R. (2014). Statin-associated myopathy: From genetic predisposition to clinical management. *Physiol. Res.*, 63, S327–S334.
- Ward, N.C., Watts, G.F., Eckel, R.H. (2019). Statin toxicity: mechanistic insights and clinical implications. Circulation research, 124(2), 328-350.
- Warleta, F., Campos, M., Allouche, Y., Sánchez-Quesada, C., Ruiz-Mora, J., Beltrán, G., Gaforio, J.J. (2010). Squalene protects against oxidative DNA damage in MCF10A human mammary epithelial cells but not in MCF7 and MDA-MB-231 human breast cancer cells. Food Chem. Toxicol., 48, 1092– 1100.
- Warleta, F.; Quesada, C.S.; Campos, M.; Allouche, Y.; Beltrán, G.; Gaforio, J.J. (2011). Hydroxytyrosol protects against oxidative DNA damage in human breast cells. Nutrients, 3, 839–857.
- Waters, D.D. (2000). Medical therapy versus revascularization: The atorvastatin versus revascularization treatment AVERT trial. Can. J. Cardiol., 16, 11a–3a. [PubMed]
- Wu, B.; Zhang, Z.; Long, J.; Zhao, H.; Zeng, F. (2022). Association between lipoprotein (a) and heart failure with reduced ejection fraction development. J. Clin. Lab. Anal., 36, e24083.
- Xie, Y., B. Sen, and G. Wang (2017). Mining terpenoids production and biosynthetic pathway in thraustochytrids. Bioresour. Technol. 244: 1269-1280.

- Yarkent, Ç., & Oncel, S. S. (2022). Recent progress in microalgal squalene production and its cosmetic application. Biotechnology and Bioprocess Engineering, 27(3), 295-305.
- Yokoyama, M., Seo, T., Park, T., Yagyu, H., Hu, Y., Son, N.H., Augustus, A.S., Vikramadithyan, R.K., Ramakrishnan, R., Pulawa, L.K., Eckel, R.H., Goldberg, I.J. (2007). Effects of lipoprotein lipase and statins on cholesterol uptake into heart and skeletal muscle. J Lipid Res.; 48:646–655. doi:10.1194/jlr.M600301-JLR200
- Yoshimura, T., Harashima, M., Kurogi, K., Suiko, M., Liu, M.C., Sakakibara,
 Y. (2016). A novel procedure for the assessment of the antioxidant capacity of food components. Anal. Biochem., 507, 7–12.
- Yoshioka, H., Coates, H.W., Chua, N.K., Hashimoto, Y., Brown, A.J., Ohgane, K. A. (2020). Key mammalian cholesterol synthesis enzyme, squalene monooxygenase, is allosterically stabilized by its substrate. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 117, 7150–7158.
- Yusuf, S., Reddy, S., Ôunpuu, S., and S. Anand, S. (2001). "Global burden of cardiovascular diseases. Part I: general considerations, the epidemiologic transition, risk factors, and impact of urbanization," Circulation; 104(22): 2746–2753.
- Zhang, H., Plutzky, J., Skentzos, S., Morrison, F., Mar, P., Shubina, M.M., Turchin, A. (2013). Discontinuation of statins in routine care settings: A cohort study. Ann. Intern. Med., 158, 526–534.
- Zhang, K., L. Chen, J. Liu, F. Gao, R. He, W. Chen, W. Guo, S. Chen, and D. Li (2017). Effects of butanol on high value product production in Schizochytrium limacinum B4D1. Enzyme Microb. Technol. 102: 9-15.

APPENDIXES

APPENDIXES

Appendix (I): Estimation of serum cholesterol concentration (mg/dl):

Principle:

Easter of cholesterol+H2O *Chol. estease* Cholesterol + Fatty acids Cholesterol +O2 *Chol. oxidase* Cholest-4-en-one+H2O2 H2O+4-Aminophenazone + phenol *peroxidase* Quinonimine Reagent:

Reagent:

(1) Buffer solution: pipes PH 6.9 mmol/L, phenol 26 mmol/L

(2) vial of enzyme: cholesterol oxidase 300 U/L, peroxidase 1250 U/L, cholesterol esterase 300 U/L, 4-aminophenazone 0.4 mmol/L Reagent.

(3): cholesterol standard 200 mg/dl 1. Manual procedure: Cholesterol concentration in serum samples was measured according to the following:

a. Reagent and serum samples were brought to room temperature

b. Serum sample, blank and standard was treated as follows:

c. Tube contents were mixed and left to stand for 5 minutes at 37 C before reading

d. The absorbance of the standard was measured and a sample was read via spectrophotometer at wavelength 505 nm against the blank.

Tubes	Blank	Standard	Sample
Cholesterol	-	10 ml	-
standard (s)			
Sample	-	-	10 ml
Working Reagent	1ml	1ml	1ml

Calculation:

Result were calculated according to the following equation:

Total Cholesterol concentration = (O.D sample)/ (O.D/ standard) \times nn =200 mg/dl.

Appendix (II): Estimation of Serum Creatine Kinase:

Product Description Creatine Kinase (CK), also known as phosphocreatine kinase, is an enzyme that catalyzes the transfer of one phosphate group from ATP to creatine generating phosphocreatine, an important energy reservoir in muscle and brain tissue. CK is a dimeric protein made up of B (brain) and M (muscle) subunits. Three isoenzymes, CK-MM, CK-MB, and CK-BB, have been observed. CK levels are elevated in various pathological conditions including myocardial infarction, rhabdomyolysis, muscular dystrophy, and renal failure. The Creatine Kinase Activity Assay kit provides a simple and direct procedure for measuring CK levels in a variety of samples such as blood, serum, and plasma. In this assay, Creatine Kinase activity is determined by a coupled enzyme reaction resulting in the production of NADPH, measured at 340 nm, proportionate to the CK activity present in the sample. In this reaction, phosphocreatine and ADP are converted to creatine and ATP. The generated ATP is used by hexokinase to phosphorylate glucose resulting in glucose-6-phosphate, which is oxidized by NADP in the presence of glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase to produce NADPH and 6-phospho-D-gluconate. One unit of CK is the amount of enzyme that will transfer 1.0 mmole of phosphate from phosphocreatine to ADP per minute at pH 6.0. This kit has a linear range of 30–1,800 units/L CK activity.

Components

The kit is sufficient for 100 assays in 96 well plates.

Assay Buffer Catalog Number MAK116A	12 mL
Enzyme Mix Catalog Number MAK116B	120 μL
Substrate Solution Catalog Number MAK116C	1 mL
Calibrator Catalog Number MAK116D	150 μL

Reagents and Equipment Required

Ultraviolet Spectrophotometric multiwell plate reader \cdot Clear 96 well flat-bottom plate suitable for use in UV absorbance assays (Catalog No. CLS3635 or equivalent). Precautions and Disclaimer This product is for R&D use only, not for drug, household, or other uses. Please consult the Material Safety Data Sheet for information regarding hazards and safe handling practices. Storage/Stability This kit is shipped on dry ice. Storage at -20 °C, protected from light, is recommended. Procedure Sample Preparation Blood samples should be not being hemolyzed and assayed within 4 hours of collection if stored at room temperature and 12 hours if samples are stored at 2–8 °C. Alternatively, samples can be stored at –80 °C. Frozen samples can be thawed one time and may demonstrate some loss of activity. If turbidity is observed in the samples, centrifuge samples and used clear lysate for reactions. Tissue samples should be rinsed in phosphate-buffered saline, pH 7.4, to remove blood. Homogenize tissue (50 mg) in 200 mL of 50 mM postassium phosphate, pH 7.5, buffer. Centrifuge at 10,000 $^{\prime}$ g for 15 minutes at 2–8 °C. Use cleared supernatant for assay. Collect cells by centrifugation at 2,000 $^{\prime}$ g for 5 minutes at 2–8 °C. For adherent cells, do not harvest using proteolytic enzymes, instead use a cell scraper. Homogenize or sonicate cells in an appropriate volume of cold 50 mM potassium phosphate, pH 7.5, buffer. Centrifuge at 10,000 $^{\prime}$ g for 15 minutes at 2–8 °C. Remove supernatant for assay.

All samples can be stored at -80 °C for up to one month. Assay Reaction 1. This reaction can be carried out at either room temperature or 37 °C. Bring all components to room temperature or 37 °C before use. Prepare enough of the Reconstituted Reagent for each sample to be tested according to the scheme in Table 1. Each sample requires 100 mL of Reconstituted Reagent.

Reconstituted Reagent

Reagent	Volume	
Assay Buffer	100 μL	
Substrate Solution	10 μL	
Enzyme Mix	1 μL	

2. Transfer 110 mL of water into one well (Blank) and 100 mL of water plus 10 mL of the Calibrator into a separate well of a 96 well plate. 3. Transfer 10 mL of samples into separate wells. Add 100 mL of the Reconstituted Reagent to each sample well and tap plate to mix. 4. Incubate the samples at either room temperature or 37 °C. After 20 minutes, take the initial absorbance measurement at 340 nm (A340) initial. Note: CK is fully activated within 20 minutes by the glutathione present in the Substrate Solution. 5. Continue to incubate the plate at either room temperature or 37 °C for 20 additional minutes. Measure the (A340) final. Note; If the CK activity is expected to be higher than 300 units/L, measure the A340 at 5 minutes past the initial measurement. Calculations CK Activity (units/L) = (A340) final – (A340) initial 150 (A340) calibrator – (A340) blank where: 150 = equivalent activity (units/L) of the Calibrator when assay is read at 20 minutes and 40 minutes (20 additional minutes past initial reading). Note: If the CK activity is expected to be higher than 300 units/L, read A340 at 20 minutes and again at 25 minutes. To calculate the CK activity, replace [(A340) 40 min – (A340) 20 min] with [(A340) 25 min – (A340) 20 min] and replace the factor 150 with 600 in the above equation. Linear range: 30– 1,800 units/L of CK activity One unit of CK is the amount of enzyme that will transfer 1.0 mmole of phosphate from phosphocreatine to ADP per minute at pH 6.0



Kinetics of CK reaction at 25 (solid circles), 50 (triangles), 100 (squares), and 200 (diamonds) units/L with Control (open circles).

Troubleshooting Guide

Problem	Possible Cause	Suggested Solution	
	Omission of step in procedure	Refer and follow Technical Bulletin precisely	
Assay not working	Plate reader at incorrect wavelength	Check filter settings of instrument	
	Type of 06 well plate used	For UV assays, use clear plates that are UV	
	Type of 90 well plate used	transparent or quartz plates.	
Samples with erratic	Incorrect volumes used	Use calibrated pipettes and aliquot correctly	
readings	Samples measured at incorrect	Check the equipment and filter settings	
readingo	wavelength		

Appendix (III): Free Oxygen Radicals (oxidants)

The TOS of sample was determined using a novel method, developed by Erel. Oxidants found in the sample oxidize the ferrous ion-o-dianisidine complex to ferric ion. By glycerol molecules the oxidation reaction is enhanced, which are richly found in the reaction medium. The ferric ion creates a colored complex with xylenol orange in an acidic medium. The color intensity, which can be measured spectrophotometrically, is related to the total amount of oxidant molecules found in the sample. The test is calibrated with hydrogen peroxide and the outcome are expressed in terms of micromolar hydrogen peroxide equivalent per liter (µmol H2O2Eq/L).

Principle of the assay

Reagent 1: Reagent 2 was prepared by dissolving 3.17 g of O-dianisidine dihydrochloride and 1.96 g of ferrous ammonium sulfate in 1000 mL of H2SO4 solution, 25 mM. The ending reagent was composed of 10 mM Odianisidine dihydrochloride and 5 mM ferrous ammonium sulfate. This reagent is stable for as a minimum 6 months at 4°C. Reagent 2: Reagent 1 was prepared by dissolving 8.18 g of NaCl and 114 mg of xylenol orange in 900 mL of H2SO4 solution, 25 mM. One hundred milliliters of glycerol were given to the solution. The ending reagent was composed of 140 mM NaCl, 150 μ M xylenol orange and 1.35 M glycerol. The pH value of the reagent was 1.75. This reagent is stable for as a minimum 6 months at 4°C.

Hydrogen peroxide: (100 μ mol/L) was freshly diluted and standardized daily using a molar extinction coefficient of 43.6 M-1 cm-1 at 240 nm

	Blank	Standard	Sample
Distilled water	50 µl		
Sample			50 µl
Hydrogen peroxide		50 µl	
R1	2 ml	2 ml	2 ml
Test tubes were mixed by vortex, and then add:			
R2	2 ml	2 ml	2 ml

Procedure

Quietly mix the content of each tube after addition, allow standing at room temperature for 3 minute, read spectrophotometrically at 560 nm.

Total oxidants status = $\frac{A.test}{A.STD} * Conc.of$ STD

Appendix (IV): Superoxide Dismutase (SOD) Activity Principle

(Cu-Zn) SOD activity was determined by use a simple and rapid method, based on the ability of the enzyme to inhibit the autoxidation of pyrogallol. The autoxidation of pyrogallol in the presence of EDTA in the pH 8.2 is 50%. The principle of this method is based on the competition between the pyrogallol autoxidation by O2 \cdot^{-} and the dismutation of this radical by SOD [266].

Superoxide dismutase (SOD) provide an important role as cellular defense enzyme against free radical damage (Pillai and Pillai, 2002). SOD extracellular as antioxidant enzyme can catalyze the dismutation of the superoxide anion (the high reactive species) to O2and to H2O2 (the less reactive species). Then H2O2 can be destroyed by action of CAT or GPX reactions (Costa et al., 2009). O2- + O2- +2H- + SOD > H2O2 +O2 Three forms of SOD have been found: mitochondrial Mn-SOD, cytosolic Cu/Zn-SOD, and extracellular SOD (Lindberg et al., 2005; Ding & Dokholyan, 2008) Mn-SOD is the biological importance one. Cu/Zn-SOD is believed to play an important role as the first antioxidant defense line (Ding & Dokholyan, 2008).



Suggested Mechanism of Pyrogallol Autoxidation.

(Cu-Zn) SOD activities are expressed as units/ml. One unit of (CuZn) SOD activity being defined as amount of enzyme required to cause 50% inhibition of pyrogallol autoxidation [267]. 3.2.15.2 Reagents Preparation 1. Tris- EDTA buffer pH 8.2 A weight of 2.85 g of Tris and 1.11 g of EDTA-Na2 were dissolved in 1 liter of DW. 2. Pyrogallol Solution (0.2 mM) A weight of 0.252 g of pyrogallol was dissolved in a solution of 0.6 ml of concentrated hydrochloric acid diluted in 1 liter of Dw.

Procedure

Spectrophotometer was adjusted to read zero using Tris-EDTA buffer. Control and sample test tubes were prepared then pipetted into test tubes.

Reagents	Test (µl)	Control (µl)
Serum	50	-
Tris buffer	1000	1000
DW	-	50
Pyrogallol	1000	1000

Absorption was read at the wavelength of 420 nm against TrisEDTA buffer at zero time and after 1 minute of the addition of pyrogallol. 3.2.15.4 Calculation of SOD Activity ΔA control - ΔA test % Inhibition of pyrogallol autoxidation = X 100% ΔA control % inhibition of pyrogallol autoxidation (Cu-Zn) SOD Activity (U/ml) = 50%

Appendix (V): Histological Study

Histological Technique (E&H) Stain

The muscles of each animal were quickly removed and rapidly weighed then prepared for histological study according to Mescher method, (2010) with aid of the light microscope as the following steps:

* **Fixation** The specimen fixated in the formalin 10% for 24–48 hours. In front of the bone marrow sample placed in a Bouin's solution.

* Washing and Dehydration After fixation the specimens washed with water to remove the fixative in order to avoid the interaction between the fixative and staining materials used later. By dehydration the water had been completely extracted from

fragments by bathing them successively in a graded series of ethanol and water (70%, 80%, 90%, and 100% ethanol).

* **Clearing** Bathing the dehydrated fragments in solvent (Xylene) for 30–60 minutes, this step was repeated 3 times. As the tissues clearing, they generally became transparent.

* **Infiltration and Embedding** Once the tissue fragments were impregnated with the solvent, they were placed in melted paraffin in an oven, typically at 52 C. The heat causes the solvent to evaporate, and the space within the tissues becomes filled with paraffin

* **Sectioning** After holds from the oven, the specimen let at room temperature to be solid and removed from their containers in order to sectioning they were put in the rotary microtome and were sliced by the microtome, a steel blade into sections 5 micrometers thick. The sections were floated on water bath (50–55 oC), then transferred into glass slides coated with Mayers albumin as adhesive substance and left to dry.

* **Staining** The histological sections of the studied organs were stained with HematoxylinEosin stain. Staining Procedure

1. Deparaffinize sections, 2 changes of xylene, 10 minutes each.

2. Re-hydrate in 2 changes of absolute alcohol, 5 minutes each.

3. 95% alcohol for 2 minutes and 70% alcohol for 2 minutes. 4. Wash briefly in distilled water.

5. Stain in Harris hematoxylin solution for 8 minutes.

6. Wash in running tap water for 5 minutes.

7. Differentiate in 1% acid alcohol for 30 seconds. 8. Wash running tap water for 1 minute.

9. Bluing in 0.2% Ammonia water or saturated Lithium Carbonate solution for 30 seconds to 1 minute.

10. Wash in running tap water for 5 minutes.

11. Rinse in 95% alcohol, 10 dips.

12. Counterstain in Eosin-Phloxine solution for 30 seconds to 1 minute.

13. Dehydrate through 95% alcohol, 2 changes of absolute alcohol, 5 minutes each.

14. Clear in 2 changes of Xylene, 5 minutes each.

15. Mount with Xylene based mounting medium Trichrome stain (Modified masson's) procedure.

الخلاص_ة

أجريت هذه الدراسة لمعرفة دور مكملات السكوالين على الجرذان المعاجة بالسمفستاتين وكيفية عكس العمل المحسن للسكوالين على الآثار الجانبية السلبية للستاتين. تم تنفيذ التجربة في بيت الحيوانات للطب البيطري / جامعة كربلاء خلال الفترة من (أكتوبر 2022 إلى مارس 2023). تم تقسيم ثلاثين جرذ من الذكور البالغين إلى مجموعتين الذين تتراوح أعمار هم بين (2-3 أشهر) ووزن 260-300 غم، (التجربة الاولى) ستة من الجرذان جرعت مع محلول ملحي طبيعي فقط واستخدمت كمجموعة السيطرة السلبية لمدة 28 يومًا. اما بقية الجرذان والعشرون الى أربع مجاميع ست جرذان لكل مجموعة فكانت المجموعة الأولى هي مجموعة الأولى والتي اعتبرت كمجموعة سيطرون الى أربع مجاميع المرول المحموعة الثانية جرعت بالمحموعة المولى من الذربع والعشرون الى أربع مجاميع ست جرذان لكل مجموعة فكانت المجموعة الأولى هي مجموعة الكولسترول والتي والمجموعة الثالثة جرعت بالسكوالين 2% والمجموعة الثانية جرعت بالسمفستاتين 40 ملغم/كيلو غرام من وزن الجسم والمجموعة الثالثة جرعت بالسكوالين 2% والمجموعة الرابعة جرعت بالسمفستاتين مع السكوالين.

زاد الكوليسترول في الحيوانات المعالجة بشكل كبير عند (P <0.0001) من المجموعة التي تلقت الكوليسترول فقط دون أي علاج إضافي (التحكم الإيجابي)، كما از ادات التراكيز بشكل معنوي كبير لكل من الكرياتين كاينيز وبيروكسيد الهيدروجين في مجموعة سيمفاستاتين بينما انخفض تركيز السوبر اوكسايد ديسموتيز بشكل كبير في مجموعة سيمفاستاتين بينما انخفض تركيز السوبر اوكسايد ديسموتيز بشكل كبير في مجموعة سيمفاستاتين بينما انخفض تركيز السوبر اوكسايد ديسموتيز بشكل كبير في مجموعة سيمفاستاتين بينما انخفض تركيز السوبر اوكسايد ديسموتيز بشكل كبير في مجموعة سيمفاستاتين بينما انخفض تركيز السوبر اوكسايد ديسموتيز بشكل كبير في مجموعة سيمفاستاتين بينما الخفض تركيز السوبر اوكسايد ديسموتيز بشكل كبير في مجموعة سيمفاستاتين بينما الخفض تركيز الموبر اوكسايد ديسموتيز بشكل كبير في مجموعة سيمفاستاتين بينما الموبر اوكسايد ديسموتيز بشكل كبير في مجموعة سيمفاستاتين في ذكور الجرذان بعد أربعة أسابيع من تلقي الكوليسترول. علاوة على ذلك، انخفضت تراكيز الكرياتين كاينز وبيروكسيد الهيدروجين بشكل ملحوظ في مجموعة السكوالين ومزيجها من سيمفاستاتين

تُظهر التغيرات النسيجية في عضلات الجرذان المجموعتين المعالجة بالكوليسترول، والسيمفيستاتين ضمور ألياف العضلات، وتغيرات مرضية واضحة بالمقارنة مع مجموعة السيطرة، ولكن بعد إعطاء السكوالين للجرذان المعالجة بالسيمفيستاتين، لوحظ انها تقلل من حالة التغيرات المرضية أو تحسينها للالياف العضلية ولكن لم تستعاد بشكل تام.

وتشير النتائج إلى أن السكوالين يتداخل مع اختبار مستويات الكوليسترول في الحيوانات. حيث توصلت الدراسة الى ان السكوالين وسيمفاستاتين معاً أكثر فعالية من سيمفاستاتين وحده، كما يتضح من النتائج التي تبين أن المكملات الغذائية من السكوالين في مستوى 2 ٪ خفضت إلى حد كبير من الكوليسترول في مستوى الدم في المكملات الغذائية من السكوالين في مستوى 2 أكثر فعالية من سيمفاستاتين وحده، كما يتضح من النتائج التي تبين أن المكملات الغذائية من السكوالين في مستوى 2 ٪ خفضت إلى حد كبير من الكوليسترول في مستوى الدم في المكملات الغذائية من السكوالين في مستوى 2 ٪ خفضت إلى حد كبير من الكوليسترول في مستوى الدم في المكملات الغذائية من السكوالين في مستوى 2 ٪ خفضت إلى حد كبير من الكوليسترول في مستوى الدم في المكملات الغذائية من السكوالين في مستوى 2 ٪ فضحا إلى حد كبير من الكوليسترول في مستوى الدم في معتوى الدم في المرياتين كاينيز. هذه النتائج تشير إلى أن السكوالين لا يتفاعل مع سيمفاستاتين من خلال تفعيل تخليق الكوليسترول في التغذية، بل ينظم العملية التي توفر فرصة جديدة لتقليل السمية العصلية.



وزارة التعليم العالي والبحث العلمي جامعة كربلاء كلية الطب البيطري فرع الفسلجة والكيمياء الحياتية والأدوية

التأثير المحسن لمكملات السكوالين في الجرذان المعالجة بالسيمفاستاتين

رسالة مقدمة الى مجلس كلية الطب البيطري / جامعة كربلاء وهي جزء من متطلبات نيل درجة الماجستير في اختصاص علوم الطب البيطري/الفسلجة

بواسطة زينب اموري عريبي بإشراف الأستاذ المساعد الدكتور ميادة صاحب حسن الأستاذ المساعد الدكتور

۲۰۲۳ م

A 1220